PAPER SPRAY - MASS SPECTROMETRY: INVESTIGATION OF SAMPLING DEVICES FOR ILLICIT DRUG DETECTION AND QUANTIFICATION

by

Chau Bao Nguyen

A Thesis

Submitted to the Faculty of Purdue University In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the degree of

Master of Science



Department of Forensic and Investigative Sciences at IUPUI Indianapolis, Indiana July 2021

THE PURDUE UNIVERSITY GRADUATE SCHOOL STATEMENT OF COMMITTEE APPROVAL

Dr. Nicholas E. Manicke, Chair

Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology

Dr. John V. Goodpaster Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology

Dr. Frédérique T. Deiss Department of Chemistry and Chemical Biology

Approved by:

Dr. John V. Goodpaster

This thesis is dedicated to my beloved parents and my sister, who continually provide their moral, emotional, and financial support, and to my partner, who is always there for me.

ACKNOWLEDEGMENTS

First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Nicholas Manicke for giving me the opportunity to carry out my graduate work in his lab. His supervisory style is a perfect balance between guidance and independence, which gives me room to learn and grow in the right direction. His knowledge, enthusiasm, and patience helped a lot in my personal and career growth. I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Goodpaster and Dr. Deiss for their insightful comments, helpful ideas, and informative discussion throughout my time in my master's program.

Many thanks to my lab colleagues in the Manicke group, especially Greta Ren, Christine Skaggs, Sarah Dowling, Magnus Rydberg, and Hannah Zimmerman for putting up with me and providing me with endless words of encouragement as well as countless technical and practical support when I first started. A thank you to Kitty O'Doherty and Beverly Hewitt for all their help with administrative paperwork and forms.

I would also like to thank Nam Lai from BaySpec for all his technical support. Without him, a part of my project would not have been possible. I especially want to show my gratitude to the U.S. Army DEVCOM Chemical Biological Center for their work and their help during my project. I consider myself extraordinarily lucky to be a part of Nick's group and to work with so many great colleagues and collaborators during my time here at IUPUI.

Funding for this study was provided by the U.S. Army Combat Capabilities Development Command Chemical Biological Center (DEVCOM CBC) Explosives Forensics Program.

LIST OF TABLES	
LIST OF FIGURES	9
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
ABSTRACT	
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Mass Spectrometry	
1.2 Ambient Ionization	
1.3 Paper Spray – Mass Spectrometry	
1.4 Paper Spray – Mass Spectrometry in Drug Screening	
1.5 References	
CHAPTER 2. PRESSURE-SENSITIVE ADHESIVE PAPER FOR	LOW-COST
COLLECTION AND ANALYSIS OF DRUG RESIDUES ON SURFACES	
2.1 Abstract	
2.2 Introduction	
2.3 Method	
2.3.1 Materials	
2.3.2 Preparation of Working Solutions	
2.3.3 PSA Paper Spray Tip Preparation	
2.3.4 Drugs Deposit and Samples Collection	
2.3.5 Paper Spray – Mass Spectrometry and Data Analysis	
2.4 Results and Discussion	
2.4.1 Method Development	
2.4.2 Adhesive Versus Non-Adhesive Paper	
2.4.3 Dabbing Sequences Comparison	
2.4.4 Detection Limits Determination	
2.5 Conclusions	
2.6 References	
CHAPTER 3. PRESSURE-SENSITIVE ADHESIVE COMBINED WITH POR	TABLE MASS
SPECTROMETER FOR DRUG SCREENING ON SURFACES	
3.1 Abstract	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

3.2	Introduction	54
3.3	Method	56
3.3	.1 Materials	56
3.3	.2 Preparation of Working Solutions and Calibration Solutions	56
3.3	.3 Preparation of PSA Paper Tickets	57
3.3	.4 Calibrants Preparation and Drug Deposition for "Realistic" Scenarios	57
3.3	.5 Portable Mass Spectrometer Calibration, PS-MS analysis, and Data Processing	58
3.4	Results and Discussions	62
3.4	.1 Optimization of Instrument Settings	62
3.4	.2 Calibration Curves and Detection Limits	63
3.4	.3 "Realistic Scenarios" on Surfaces	67
3.5	Conclusions	69
3.6	References	70
СНАРТ	TER 4. DEVELOPING SNAP-IN SOLID-PHASE-EXTRACTION CARTRIDGE F	OR
AUTON	MATED SYSTEM	74
4.1	Abstract	.74
4.2	Introduction	75
4.3	Methods	77
4.3	.1 Materials	77
4.3	.2 Making Sampling Devices and Snap-In SPE Columns	77
4.3	.3 Preparation of Working Solutions and Calibrators	78
4.3	.4 Paper Spray Analysis and Data Processing	78
4.4	Results and Discussion	81
4.4	.1 Limits of Detection Using Snap-In SPE Column	81
4.4	.2 Future Works	. 85
4.5	Conclusions	. 85
4.6	References	. 86
СНАРТ	TER 5. OVERALL CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	. 88
5.1	Overall Conclusions	. 88
5.2	Future Directions	89
5.2	.1 PSA Sampling	. 89

5.2.	2.2 Snap-In SPE Column	
5.3	References	
VITA		

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1 Ten analytes being investigated with their molecular formulas, precursor ions, Table 2.2 Analytes properties from Drugbank of eight compounds of interest. Properties of acetyl Table 2.3 Heatmap showing adhesive and non-adhesive S:B ratios comparison at 300 ng. The darker the color, the higher the detection limit. P-values obtained from Wilcoxon rank-sum test indicated significant improvement in signal response when using adhesive paper on all surfaces with some exceptions. P-values of Krusal-Wallis rank-sum test indicated no significant difference in factor improvement between surfaces. S:B ratios below 3 (in red ink) were considered not Table 2.4 Heatmap of limits of detection of ten compounds determined using two methods and their calibration curves' R2 values with %RSD. Again, the darker the color, the higher the Table 3.1 Drug compounds in three working solutions and concentration (ppm) of calibrants at six Table 3.2 Parameters used for MS and MS/MS analysis, including Detector Anode, RF level, ISO Frequency Center, ISO Frequency Width, and CID level of ten compounds. Some drugs were not analyzed by MS/MS on the portable MS; MS/MS-related settings for those analytes are indicated Table 3.3 M/z ranges of ten compounds used for peak integration in MATLAB and signal-to-blank ratios of six calibrants, along with their calibration curves' coefficients of determination (R2) and

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 Paper spray mass spectrometry spray mechanism. Solvent and voltage applied to the dried sample on paper substrate in front of MS inlet, resulting in ionization occurs under ambient conditions
Figure 2.1 A) Paper spray tip preparation with sample collected on concrete surface, B) paper tip inserted into milled Delrin cartridge and C) placed 3-4 mm from the inlet
Figure 2.2 A) Dye from colored Post-it® Notes compared to non-colored super sticky notes, cocaine mass spectra using B) original and C) super sticky papers
Figure 2.3 Factor change in S:B ratios for dabbing the drug residues first compared to dabbing last in a sequence of eight dabs. *Drug compounds have a significant difference in S:B ratios between two dabbing sequences
Figure 2.4 Full MS and MS/MS data collected for ten drugs. Insets show the molecular structure and fragmentation pattern for A) methamphetamine, B) cocaine, C) heroin, D) acetyl fentanyl E) clonazolam, F) ketamine, G) fentanyl, H) methylone, I) U-47700, and J) XLR
Figure 2.5 On-paper calibration curves of A) acetyl fentanyl, B) fentanyl, C) clonazolam, D) cocaine, E) heroin, F) ketamine, G) methamphetamine, H) methylone, I) U47700, and J) XLR-11. Data points represent the average response ratio of the triplicate runs. Error bars are ± the standard deviation of these averages
Figure 2.6 Relative standard deviation (%RSD) of ten drug compounds on five surfaces
Figure 3.1 A) BaySpec Continuity Mass Spectrometer with electrospray ionization set-up for calibration and optimization and B) PS set-up with PSA paper ticket inserted into Delrin cartridge and positioned 1 mm from the MS inlet
Figure 3.2 Schematic of the ion funnel with RF potentials of equal magnitude and opposite phase applied to alternate electrodes and DC potentials applied to each electrode
Figure 3.3 Calibration curves of ten drugs of abuse on portable MS for A) acetyl fentanyl, B) fentanyl, C) clonazolam, D) cocaine, E) heroin, F) ketamine, G) methamphetamine, H) methylone, I) U47700, and J) XLR-11. Data points represent the average response ratio of the triplicate runs. Error bars are \pm the standard deviation of these averages
Figure 3.4 Full MS and MS/MS data for five compounds used in "realistic" scenarios. Insets show the molecular structure and fragmentation pattern for A) acetyl fentanyl on cloth, B) cocaine on cardboard, C) cocaine on washed hand, D) heroin on concrete surface, E) methamphetamine on plywood, and F) XLR-11 on office paper
Figure 4.1 A) Exploded view of the snap-in SPE column and sampling device, B) SPE column inside paper spray cartridge, and C) Velox 360 PaperSpray Automated system
Figure 4.2 A) Extracted ion chronogram and B) MS/MS spectrum of acetyl fentanyl in spiked plasma

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AUC	Area under the curve		
CE	Collision Energies		
CID	Collision Induced Dissociation		
DAPI	Discontinuous atmospheric pressure interface		
DART	Direct analysis in real time		
DC	Direct current		
DESI	Desorption electrospray ionization		
EASI	Easy ambient sonic-spray ionization		
ESI	Electrospray ionization		
EESI	Extractive electrospray ionization		
FN	False negative		
FP	False positive		
GC	Gas chromatography		
IMS	Ion mobility spectrometry		
ISO	Isolating		
ISTD	Internal standard		
LC	Liquid chromatography		
LIT	Linear ion trap		
LOD	Limit of detection		
LTP	Low temperature plasma ionization		
MALDI	Matrix assisted laser desorption ionization		
MIMS	Membrane introduction mass spectrometry		
MS	Mass spectrometry		
MS/MS	Tandem mass spectrometry		
m/z	Mass to Charge		
NPS	New psychoactive substances		
NPV	Negative predictive value		
PPV	Positive predictive value		

PSI	Paper spray ionization
PS-MS	Paper spray – Mass spectrometry
PSA	Pressure-sensitive adhesive
\mathbb{R}^2	Coefficient of Determination
RF	Radio frequency
RSD	Relative standard deviation
S:B	Signal to Blank ratio
SPE	Solid-phase extraction
TN	True negative
ТР	True positive
TOF	Time-of-flight

ABSTRACT

Paper spray - mass spectrometry (PS-MS) has been developed as a rapid and direct ionization method for qualitative and quantitative analysis of complex samples at trace levels. In this work, different sampling devices for PS-MS were investigated to improve the assay's simplicity and sensitivity over traditional approaches. In particular, chapter two characterizes an alternate paper substrate to enhance the drug detection on surfaces like asphalt, cloth, concrete, aluminum, and glass. Analysis occurs on a single spray ticket coated with pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA), also known as Post-it® notes to detect and quantify drug residues. A PS-MS method utilizing PSA paper was developed to detect a mixture of ten drugs off of various surfaces to evaluate the qualitative and quantitative capabilities of the aforementioned substrate. After the method development on a conventional linear ion trap mass spectrometer, the assay was translated for use on a portable mass spectrometer to evaluate the suitability of the pressure-sensitive adhesive paper substrate in the field in chapter three. Chapter four introduces a sampling device combined with a snap-in solid-phase extraction (SPE) column. The new cartridge design not only inherits the functions from the first iteration SPE cartridge, including extraction and preconcentration from complex samples, but also exhibits greater flexibility in volume control and ease of use for on-site sample collection.

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Mass Spectrometry

Mass spectrometry is a commonly used analysis technique for the separation and detection of gaseous, charged species based on their mass-to-charge ratios. A mass spectrometer has five basic components: a sample inlet, through which molecules of interest are introduced, a high vacuum system, an ion source, where the molecules are ionized and transformed into gas phase ions, a mass analyzer that helps separate the ions based on their mass-to-charge ratios, and a detector that converts the separated ion beams into measurable signals¹.

Modern mass spectrometers have different types of mass analyzers utilized to separate and detect ions. The mass analyzer, the heart of the mass spectrometer, can be classified into sector, ion trap, quadrupole, and time of flight. Many analyzers use electric or magnetic fields to apply a force on the charged species². For example, a quadrupole analyzer separates ions then oscillates them from the quadrupole to a detector using a combination of radio frequency and direct current potential². On the other hand, orbitrap analyzers, a subset of ion traps, use a central spindle electrode surrounded by a barrel-like electrode to apply an electrical field on the trapped ions and keep them in oscillating movement³. The frequency of axial oscillation of the ions along the central spindle is used to measure their mass-to-charge ratios with induced current³. Alternatively, time-of-flight analyzer does not separate ions directly based on mass-to-charge ratios, but rather measures the time it takes for the ions to travel through the flight tube to the detector based on the kinetic and velocity of the analyte. Indeed, these key differences allow modern mass spectrometers to identify a multitude of molecules based solely on the mass-to-charge ratios, making them useful for a variety of applications including forensic toxicology, metabolomics, proteomics, and clinical research^{4,5,6}.

Apart from the mass analyzer, the ion source also plays an important role as sample introduction was a major challenge in mass spectrometry. In mass spectrometry, molecules of interest are introduced to the ionization source, converted into a gas phase, and charged. The way this mechanism occurs depends on the ionization technique used⁷. For instance, electron impact (EI) directly volatilizes a sample within a vacuum system and bombards the neutral molecules with a beam of electrons, resulting in the generation of positive radicals⁸. Due to the ionization's high internal energy, the molecular ions are broken apart into smaller neutral atoms and fragmented

prior to mass analysis. EI is usually paired with other separation techniques such as gas chromatography. One of the major disadvantages of EI is that molecules are heavily fragmented. While this fragmentation can give excellent selectivity, fragmentation compliances mixture analysis and sometimes eliminates the molecular ion. EI is not an ideal method for large molecule analysis such as peptides and proteins.

The application of MS in detecting and quantifying biological samples has been advanced due to the development of soft ionization techniques such as electrospray (ESI) and matrix assisted laser desorption ionization (MALDI)⁹. MALDI is a type of ionization, in which the molecules are mixed with a matrix that plays a role in laser radiation absorption and charged ions generation when molecules are bombarded with a laser beam instead of electrons. Besides MALDI, the other method that has become more popular overtime due to its massive contribution to quantitative analysis is electrospray ionization (ESI). In ESI, a high voltage is applied to a liquid or solid sample to create an aerosol sprayed into the mass spectrometer's inlet. The charged droplets are then desolvated further to become smaller in size and eventually turned into gas phase. With the ability to transfer ions from solution into gas phase using electrical energy with very little fragmentation, ESI is considered one of the softest ionization methods¹⁰. As a result, it is often paired with liquid chromatography to analyze biological samples with large masses. Without a doubt, although different methods of ionization can be used and optimized for different purposes, MALDI and ESI have become the most popular ionization technique since they have greatly extended the functionalities of mass spectrometers in analyzing a wide range of compounds, from polymer to drug discovery^{11,12}.

1.2 Ambient Ionization

To reduce analysis time and labor, there was a need for ionization techniques operate under atmospheric conditions, do not require sample preparation and chromatography separations. Desorption electrospray ionization (DESI) was first introduced by Cook's lab in 2004, showing a technique capable of producing gas-phase ions by desorbing ions from samples to the mass spectrometer using electrosprayed droplets with little or no sample pretreatment¹³. Needless to say, DESI drew attention toward the concept of open-air surface analysis under atmospheric condition, leading to numerous other ambient mass spectrometry techniques.

can be categorized into three main techniques: Ambient ionization spray desorption/ionization, laser ablation/desorption-based ionization, and plasma-based ionization^{14,15}. Among spray desorption/ionization techniques, DESI is the most widely practiced. Most of the spray desorption techniques share five analysis steps in their mechanism: 1) charged solvent spraying directly at the intact sample, 2) collision of charged droplets with the sample surface, 3) analytes pick-up during brief contact between charged droplets with sample surface, 4) release of analyte in the form of secondary charged droplets from the liquid layer on sample surface, and 5) desorption of the analyte ions generated from the secondary droplets into the mass spectrometer inlet¹⁵⁻¹⁷. The applications of spray desorption ionization can be found in various works due to its versatility in sample types. For example, DESI and other desorption methods such as easy ambient sonic-spray ionization (EASI) are only applicable to solid samples, while liquid-DESI and extractive electrospray ionization (EESI) provide a means to analyze liquid samples by infuse the samples through a silica capillary^{14,15}. Unlike spray desorption/ionization, laser-assisted ambient ionization uses lasers to ionize molecules of interest. Short bursts of well-defined high energy, ablate or desorb the analytes from the sample, followed by the formation of matrix/analyte clusters after the irradiation, and finally, the generation of highly charged analyte ions via electrospray ion plume^{14,18}. Last but not least, direct analysis in real time (DART) and low temperature plasma ionization (LTP) are two well-known examples of plasma-based ionization techniques. In general, plasma-based ionization involves the charge-transfer reactions between the plasma and an ion to form electronic excited gas molecules, usually nitrogen or helium, which will then ionize volatile organic compounds originating from the samples^{14,18}. Since the introduction of these ambient ionization techniques, various applications for the analysis or detection of illicit drugs, explosives, pesticides, as well as polymer materials have been presented in literature¹⁹⁻²¹.

1.3 Paper Spray – Mass Spectrometry

Along with the techniques mentioned above, paper spray is another ambient ionization method that has garnered significant interest due to the simplicity in set up with little to no sample preparation. This technique involves spotting a sample on a triangular-shaped paper substrate, followed by the addition of a spray solvent and voltage to generate a plume of charged droplets. This induces the formation of a Taylor Cone, in front of the mass spectrometer (MS) inlet (Figure 1.1).



Figure 2.1 Paper spray mass spectrometry spray mechanism. Solvent and voltage applied to the dried sample on paper substrate in front of MS inlet, resulting in ionization occurs under ambient conditions.

Prior to mass analysis, a spray solvent is added from the rear to wet the paper substrate and the dried sample spot, as well as to prevent backward elution. Next, analysis is initiated by applying a high voltage to the paper after analytes of interest have been extracted by the spray solvent and traveled to the tip of the paper. Based on the purpose of the analysis, the applied voltage can be negative or positive, usually ranging from 3.0 to 5.0 kV^{4,22-24}. Indeed, several factors can

remarkably impact ions formation and signal stability, including paper spray tip, solvents used, as well as the positioning of the paper tip and its distance from the MS inlet.

Numerous studies have been performed to further enhance signal stability and detection limits. First and foremost, as paper is one of the main components playing a crucial role in paper spray ionization, the usage of a number of different papers and paper pre-treatments have been investigated. The two paper types mostly used are Whatman 1 and Whatman 31ET²². Whatman 1 is suitable for a rapid analysis with a minute amount of sample since the thinness of this type of paper not only allows fluid samples to dry faster, but also requires a smaller volume of sample and spray solvent. In contrast, Whatman 31ET, taking advantage of thick and fast chromatography characteristics to accommodate larger sample volumes for longer analysis, can achieve lower detection limits and higher reproducibility of signal²². On the other hand, the high content of hydroxyl groups in cellulose and semi-cellulose structures of paper substrate has a tendency to create hydrogen bonds and Van der Waals interactions between the paper surface and the polar analytes²⁵. These interactions can hinder the extraction and elution of the targeted analytes from the dried sample to the paper tip and decrease the signal and sensitivity of the assay in overall. As a result, paper pre-treatments such as spray-deposition, dip-coating with silica, metal nanoparticles, and silanization have been studied to improve the performance of paper spray analysis due to different interactions between surface properties and analytes of interest²⁵.

Other than modifying the paper substrate, solvent selection also plays a crucial role in obtaining stable signals as it is in direct contact with the compounds during the analysis. Organic solvents are usually used as the spray solvents to extract hydrophobic molecules such as drug compounds or biofluids like peptides²⁶. Some mixtures commonly used for paper spray assays are 90:10 methanol:water, 90:10:0.01 methanol:water:acetic acid, and 90:10 acetonitrile:water ^{22,27,28}. Usually, the addition of acetic acid or formic acid helps initiate analyte protonation and also stabilize the spray during the mass analysis²². However, several factors should be taken into consideration while choosing spray solvents. Firstly, solvents need to effectively wick through the dried sample and extract the analytes from the matrix because drug molecules and biochemical compounds have different elution behaviors depending on the solvents used. At the same time, the spray solvents should be able to generate a stable electrospray for ionization, ensuring stable signals during the analysis. Moreover, paper pre-treatments and modification can greatly affect the interactions among the paper substrate, the analytes in the matrix, and the solvent; therefore,

choosing the appropriate solvents for extraction and for paper spray as a whole is necessary.

PS - MS exhibits unique advantages over traditional mass spectrometry methods and even other ambient techniques for its simplicity, versatility, rapidity, and affordability. As discussed above, the setup for paper spray ionization cannot get any simpler, with just a paper substrate, spray solvent, and a high voltage power supply. Furthermore, paper spray has been utilized in diverse applications, mentioning clinicals, pharmaceuticals, forensic and other metabolites from blood, plasma, urine, and oral fluids with no sample preparation^{22,23,27,29}. In addition, while the sample volume consumed in a paper spray assay is low, this ambient ionization method still shows high sensitivity, with detection limits in single digit ng/ml and sometimes even sub-ng/ml range despite the presence of the matrices^{30,31}. Being a cost-effective technique is another advantage of paper spray as it helps reduce cost in numerous ways: the paper substrate is inexpensive and easy to obtain, the amount of spray solvent required for paper spray is low, leading to no solvent waste and no removal cost, and little to no instrument downtime for maintenance and maintenance services needed for paper spray.

PS - MS methods have been developed for drug screening in different research; however, paper spray mass spectrometry has not been fully and widely utilized, especially in clinical applications and forensic^{10,32,33}. Gas chromatography (GC) or liquid chromatography (LC), usually coupled with mass spectrometry, has been considered the main methods when it comes to toxicological analysis. They are capable of efficiently separating analytes of interest, gaining high selectivity and specificity, as well as generating data and results that can be compared to databases and libraries. However, while GC - MS and LC - MS are effective analytical methods, they still pose several disadvantages that can be overcome when using PS - MS. For example, the long sample preparation procedure before the actual LC - MS analysis can be replaced with no preparation at all during PS - MS. The fifteen-minute to half an hour-long analysis can be performed within minutes in the case of paper spray ionization. Finally, the sample's properties will not likely be a problem since paper can analyze a wide range of molecules, while mass spectrometry can simultaneously differentiate them based on their unique spectrum. These points make paper spray mass spectrometry a good candidate for initial screening of a wide range of molecules.

1.4 Paper Spray – Mass Spectrometry in Drug Screening

Various research has shown paper spray – mass spectrometry as a potential alternative to GC-MS and LC-MS³⁴⁻³⁶. The detection and quantification of drugs at low or sub-ng/mL levels with high quantitative accuracy has been reported to be in good agreement with the results obtained from LC-MS^{22,23,34-36}. In these research, illicit substances could be screened directly from blood, plasma, urine, and oral fluid with low ng/mL detection limits. Explicitly, in a work by McKenna *et al*, over 130 dugs and drug metabolites were screened and semi-quantified in postmortem specimens using a 2.5-min long PS-MS/MS assay²³. From the results obtained, the drugs were detectable at significantly low concentrations, with the true positive rate being 92.1% while the true negative rate of 99.8%. In another research where PS-MS was adapted for direct, quantitative analysis of tobacco alkaloids from biofluid samples to assess second-hand smoke, limits of quantification of nicotine, cotinine, trans-3'-hydroxycotinine, and anabasine were as low as several nanograms per milliliter³⁴. The quantification results of cotinine in blood samples obtained from PS-MA analysis were compared to a traditional analysis protocol using LC-MS, showing he precision of the two methods was similar³⁴. These works demonstrated the rapid, sensitive, and simple PS-MS/MS analysis for drug screening²³.

Other than bioanalysis, PS-MS can also be used for drug screening on surfaces. A work of Wichert *et al.* demonstrated the detection of protein toxin simulants from contaminated surfaces with wipe sampling³⁷. Porous nylon membrane was used to wipe different proteins and biological toxin simulant on surfaces such as laboratory bench, notebook cover, glass, and vinyl flooring, and then placed onto the paper substrate for PS-MS analysis³⁷. Results showed that the tested protein toxin simulants were successfully detected at low microgram quantities using the porous wipe³⁷. This application indicated that PS-MS can potentially be used for rapid, sample preparation-free detection of chemicals and biological molecules on a variety of surfaces, which also opened the door for trace detection of different compounds for national security at customs and border checkpoints.

Ion mobility spectrometry (IMS) has been widely employed by military, customs, and border controls for on-site detection of vapor phase species including chemical weapons, explosives, and drugs³⁸⁻⁴⁰. However, this analytical technique has several weaknesses. First of all, IMS instruments are often coupled with mass spectrometry⁴¹, GC or LC⁴² in order to fully achieve a multi-dimensional separation, making the set-up much more complicated in the field. Secondly, while

IMS is considered an ambient analytical technique, matrix effects such as the composition of the sample, high humidity, and fluctuating temperature can have significant impact on the detector's response⁴³. Therefore, this method requires delicate engineering and parameter optimization for in-field analysis. Another drawback of IMS technique is the high potential of false positive caused by chemical interference in a highly contaminated environment, leading to other limitation of this technique for in-field analysis⁴³. As ambient techniques advanced, paper spray ionization (PSI) becomes an ideal candidate to replace or complement IMS trace detection for military and national security purposes. It outperforms IMS because of the significantly better selectivity and detection limits owing to MS detection. At the same time, PS-MS analysis can be easily performed under ambient condition without being affected by environmental factors. Due to PSI versatility and simplicity, it is of great interest the coupling of PSI to the portability of miniatured mass spectrometers to make feasible the real-time on-site screening.

With the potentials of PS - MS in drug screening, the purpose of this thesis is to improve the application of this method by investigating different sampling methods and devices to enhance sensitivity and ease of application in forensics and customs. Chapter two focuses on the usage of pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA) paper as a low-cost, readily available alternative to the traditional paper substrates. A fast and sensitive method is developed with the aid of PSA paper in order to perform drug screening on exterior or interior surfaces. To better understand the application of the PSA paper during the sampling procedures, a variety of synthetic drugs with a wide range of logP and pKa, from fentanyl analogs to synthetic cannabinoids, are chosen for the experiment. At the same time, the reproducibility of the study and detection limits of ten drug compounds are determined. In chapter three, PSA paper collection followed by a paper spray mass spectrometry assay is performed on BaySpec Continuity portability mass spectrometer. "Realistic" scenarios are also considered, in which drug residues are collected from a variety of surfaces using PSA paper, including cardboard, plywood, t-shirt, and office paper. From this, the functionality of PSA paper during the sample collection coupled with paper spray - MS for on-site drug screening is evaluated. In another project, chapter four shows an alternative cartridge design in which a SPE column can be snapped into a cartridge compatible with an existing automated paper spray system. Previous research depicts the use of an integrated solid-phase-extraction (SPE) column for sensitivity improvement^{35,36}. However, this integrated format has several limitations, including difficulties in transporting the entire cartridge and requirement for a new cartridge just for the SPE.

The new snap-in SPE outperforms the previous integrated approach due to greater flexibility in preconcentration and volume control device with improved efficiency during on-site sample collection and transportation.

1.5 References

- 1. Gross, J.H., Mass spectrometry: a textbook. Springer Science & Business Media, 2006.
- Haag, A.M., Mass analyzers and mass spectrometers. In *Modern Proteomics–Sample Preparation, Analysis and Practical Applications*; Mirzaei H., Carrasco M., Eds.; Springer, Cham, 2016; Vol. 919, 157-169.
- Dunn, W.B., Mass spectrometry in systems biology: An introduction. In *Methods in Systems Biology*; Jameson D., Verma M., Westerhoff H.V., Eds.; Academic Press, Manchester, 2011; Vol. 500, 15-35.
- Mckenna, J.; Jett, R.; Shanks, K.; Manicke, N. E., Toxicological Drug Screening Using Paper Spray High-Resolution Tandem Mass Spectrometry (HR-MS/MS). *J Anal Toxicol* 2018, *42* (5), 300-310.
- Pasikanti, K.K.; Ho, P.C.; Chan, E.C.Y., Gas chromatography/mass spectrometry in metabolic profiling of biological fluids. *Journal of Chromatography B* 2008, 871(2), 202-211.
- Rashed, M.S., Clinical applications of tandem mass spectrometry: ten years of diagnosis and screening for inherited metabolic diseases. *Journal of Chromatography B: Biomedical Sciences and Applications* 2001, 758(1), 27-48.
- Siuzdak, G., An Introduction to Mass Spectrometry Ionization: An Excerpt from The Expanding Role of Mass Spectrometry in Biotechnology. In *Journal of the Association for Laboratory Automation*; MCC Press: San Diego, 2004; Vol. 9, 50-63.
- Kitson, F.G.; Larsen B.S.; McEwen, C.N., Gas Chromatography and Mass Spectrometry: A Practical Guide; Academic Press, Manchester, 1996.
- Cole, R.B., Foreword: Desorption Ionization and Spray Ionization: Connections and Progress. In *Electrospray and MALDI mass spectrometry: fundamentals, instrumentation, practicalities, and biological applications.* John Wiley & Sons, 2011.
- Kujawinski, E.B.; Freitas, M.A.; Zang, X.; Hatcher, P.G.; Green-Church, K.B.; Jones, R.B., The application of electrospray ionization mass spectrometry (ESI MS) to the structural characterization of natural organic matter. *Organic geochemistry* 2002, *33*(3), 171-180.
- Nielen, M.W., MALDI time-of-flight mass spectrometry of synthetic polymers. *Mass Spectrometry Reviews* 1999, 18(5), 309-344.

- Hofstadler, S.A.; Sannes-Lowery, K.A., Applications of ESI-MS in drug discovery: interrogation of noncovalent complexes. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* 2006, *5*(7), 585-595.
- Takáts, Z.; Wiseman, J.M.; Gologan, B.; Cooks, R.G., Mass Spectrometry Sampling Under Ambient Conditions with Desorption Electrospray Ionization. *Science* 2004, *306*(5695), 471-473.
- Zaitsu, K., Introduction to Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry. In Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry in Life Sciences; Elsevier, 2020, 1-32.
- Javanshad, R.; Venter, A.R., Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry: Real-Time, Proximal Sample Processing and Ionization. *Analytical Methods* 2017, 9(34), 4896-4907.
- Venter, A.; Sojka, P.E.; Cooks, R.G., Droplet Dynamics and Ionization Mechanisms in Desorption Electrospray Ionization Mass Spectrometry. *Analytical Chemistry* 2006, 78(24), 8549-8555.
- 17. Costa, A.B.; Cooks, R.G., Simulated Splashes: Elucidating the Mechanism of Desorption Electrospray Ionization Mass Spectrometry. *Chemical Physics Letters* **2008**, *464*(1-3), 1-8.
- Huang, M.Z.; Cheng, S.C.; Cho, Y.T; Shiea, J., Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry: A Tutorial. *Analytica chimica acta* 2011, 702(1), 1-15.
- 19. Ifa, D.R.; Jackson, A.U.; Paglia, G.; Cooks, R.G., Forensic applications of ambient ionization mass spectrometry. *Analytical and bioanalytical chemistry* **2009**, *394*(8), 1995-2008.
- 20. Chen, R.; Deng, J.; Fang, L.; Yao, Y.; Chen, B.; Wang, X.; Luan, T., Recent applications of ambient ionization mass spectrometry in environmental analysis. *Trends in Environmental Analytical Chemistry* 2017, 15, 1-11.
- Brown, H.M.; Pirro, V.; Cooks, R.G., From DESI to the MasSpec Pen: ambient ionization mass spectrometry for tissue analysis and intrasurgical cancer diagnosis. *Clinical chemistry* 2018, 64(4), 628-630.
- 22. Smoluch, M.; Mielczarek, P.; Silberring, J., Plasma-Based Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry in Bioanalytical Sciences. *Mass spectrometry reviews* **2016**, *35*(1), 22-34.
- Manicke, N. E.; Bills, B. J.; & Zhang, C., Analysis of Biofluids by Paper Spray MS: Advances and Challenges. *Bioanalysis* 2016, 8(6), 589–606.

- 24. Riboni, N.; Quaranta, A.; Motwani, H.V.; Österlund, N.; Gräslund, A.; Bianchi, F.; Ilag, L.L., Solvent-Assisted Paper Spray Ionization Mass spectrometry (SAPSI-MS) for the Analysis of Biomolecules and Biofluids. *Scientific reports* **2019**, *9*(1), pp.1-12.
- Han, W.; Zheng, Y.; Muyizere, T.; Zhang, Z., Development of Paper Substrate for Paper Spray MS in High-Sensitivity Analysis of Biological Samples. *Bioanalysis* 2018, 10(24), 2047-2067.
- 26. Li, A.; Wang, H.; Ouyang, Z.; Cooks, R.G., Paper Spray Ionization of Polar Analytes Using Non-Polar Solvents. *Chemical communications* **2011**, *47*(10), 2811-2813.
- 27. Manicke N.E.; Abu-Rabie P.; Spooner N.; Ouyang Z.; Cooks R.G., Quantitative Analysis of Therapeutic Drugs in Dried Blood Spot Samples by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry: An Avenue to Therapeutic Drug Monitoring. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom 2011, 22(9), 1501– 1507.
- 28. Su Y.; Wang H.; Liu J.; Wei P.; Cooks R.G.; Ouyang Z., Quantitative Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry Analysis of Drugs Of Abuse. *Analyst* 2013, *138*(16), 4443–4447.
- 29. Chiang, S.; Zhang, W.; Ouyang, Z., Paper Spray Ionization Mass Spectrometry: Recent Advances and Clinical Applications. *Expert review of proteomics* **2018**, *15*(10), 781-789.
- Bills, B.; Manicke, N., Using Sesame Seed Oil to Preserve and Preconcentrate Cannabinoids for Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2020, 31(3), 675-684.
- 31. Vega, C.; Spence, C.; Zhang, C.; Bills, B.J.; Manicke, N.E., Ionization Suppression and Recovery in Direct Biofluid Analysis Using Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2016, 27(4), 726-734.
- 32. McKenna, J.; Dhummakupt, E.S.; Connell, T.; Demond, P.S.; Miller, D.B.; Nilles, J.M.; Manicke, N.E.; Glaros, T., Detection of chemical warfare agent simulants and hydrolysis products in biological samples by paper spray mass spectrometry. *Analyst* 2017, 142(9), 1442-1451.
- Skaggs, C.L.; Ren, G.J.; El Taher, M.E.; Sturmer, L.R.; Shi, R.Z.; Manicke, N.E.; Kirkpatrick, L.M., Simultaneous quantitation of five triazole anti-fungal agents by paper spray-mass spectrometry. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine (CCLM)* 2020, 58(5), 836-846.

- Wang, H.; Ren, Y.; McLuckey, M.N.; Manicke, N.E.; Park, J.; Zheng, L.; Shi, R.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Direct Quantitative Analysis of Nicotine Alkaloids from Biofluid Samples Using Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Analytical chemistry* 2013, 85(23), 11540-11544.
- Zhang, C.; Manicke, N.E., Development of A Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry Cartridge with Integrated Solid Phase Extraction for Bioanalysis. *Analytical chemistry* 2015, 87(12), 6212-6219.
- Bills, B.J.; Manicke, N.E., Development of A Prototype Blood Fractionation Cartridge for Plasma Analysis by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Clinical Mass Spectrometry* 2016, *2*, 18-24.
- Wichert, W.R.; Dhummakupt, E.S.; Zhang, C.; Mach, P.M.; Bernhards, R.C.; Glaros, T.; Manicke, N.E., Detection of Protein Toxin Simulants from Contaminated Surfaces by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Journal of The American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2019, 30(8), 406-1415.
- 38. Armenta, S.; Garrigues, S.; de la Guardia, M.; Brassier, J.; Alcalà, M.; Blanco, M.; Perez-Alfonso, C.; Galipienso, N., Detection and Characterization of Emerging Psychoactive Substances by Ion Mobility Spectrometry. *Drug testing and analysis* 2015, 7(4), 280-289.
- 39. Yanini, A.; Esteve-Turrillas, F.A.; de la Guardia, M.; Armenta, S., Ion Mobility Spectrometry and High-Resolution Mass-Spectrometry as Methodologies for Rapid Identification of The Last Generation of New Psychoactive Substances. *Journal of Chromatography A* 2018, 1574, 91-100.
- 40. Wang, W.; Liang, X.; Cheng, S.; Chen, C.; Wen, M.; Peng, L.; Zhou, Q.; Li, H., Development of Ion Mobility Spectrometry and Its Application for Detection Trace Explosives. *Chinese Science Bulletin* **2014**, *59*(12), 1079.
- Lapthorn, C.; Pullen, F.; Chowdhry, B.Z., Ion Mobility Spectrometry-Mass Spectrometry (IMS-MS) of Small Molecules: Separating and Assigning Structures to Ions. *Mass spectrometry reviews* 2013, 32(1), 43-71.
- 42. Rainville, P.D.; Wilson, I.D.; Nicholson, J.K.; Isaac, G.; Mullin, L.; Langridge, J.I.; Plumb, R.S., Ion Mobility Spectrometry Combined with Ultra Performance Liquid Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry for Metabolic Phenotyping of Urine: Effects of Column Length, Gradient Duration and Ion Mobility Spectrometry on Metabolite Detection. *Analytica chimica acta* 2017, *982*, 1-8.

43. Makinen, M.A.; Anttalainen, O.A.; Sillanpää, M.E., Ion mobility spectrometry and its applications in detection of chemical warfare agents. *Anal. Chem* **2010**, *82*(23), 9594-9600.

CHAPTER 2. PRESSURE-SENSITIVE ADHESIVE PAPER FOR LOW-COST COLLECTION AND ANALYSIS OF DRUG RESIDUES ON SURFACES

2.1 Abstract

The continuous growth of the drug market and drug trafficking has overwhelmed forensic and customs laboratories. Various screening assays have been developed to detect and quantify illicit drugs in biofluid. However, such tests are not readily available to screen for the drugs on non-porous and porous surfaces for forensic and border control purposes. The work presented in this chapter evaluates the use of paper substrates coated with pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA) for collection of drugs on various surfaces that are commonly encountered in forensic and customs investigations. Following collection on the PSA substrate, the sample was then analyzed using paper spray mass spectrometry. Both sample collection and analysis occur on a single ticket, making this workflow simple enough to be performed in the field on a portable mass spectrometer. A mixture of ten drugs, including acetyl fentanyl, fentanyl, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and XLR-11, sampled from asphalt, cloth, concrete, glass, and aluminum surfaces, were detected and quantified in this study. The assay was performed on a conventional benchtop linear ion trap mass spectrometer. It was determined that PSA paper outperformed paper without adhesive and also showed its ability to collect residues even after being used several times during sample collection. Moreover, the detection limits of ten compounds ranged from 2 ng to 10 ng. When coupled with paper spray mass spectrometry, this novel sampling tool allows a simple, yet rapid and effective collection procedure and screening method in general.

2.2 Introduction

After dropping 17% from 2017 to 2018 for the first time in almost two decades, drug overdoses deaths began increasing again in the months preceding the COVID-19 pandemic and accelerated even further after disruptions set in¹. There were over 81,000 drug overdose deaths during the 12-month period ending in May 2020, the largest ever recorded in the US over any 12-month period². The misuse and abuse of drugs, from prescription pain relievers to synthetic opioids and cannabinoids, has become a serious crisis that has no conclusive solution. Without any doubt, drug screening has served as an important tool for harm reduction in order to combat the opioid crisis around the world. Various drug tests have been developed to detect the presence or absence of specific drugs as well as drug metabolites in biological samples for addiction identification, doping control, workplace drug testing and postmortem toxicology³⁻⁵. The use of mass spectrometry (MS) allows for rapid, accurate screening and confirmation for many drug categories in blood, plasma, urine, and oral fluid samples⁶⁻⁹.

Despite the popularity of drug testing in biological specimens, there are scant numbers of works that focus on detecting these chemicals on porous surfaces. This is especially troubling when drug trafficking and smuggling directly fuel the opioid crisis, causing drug contamination on surfaces in different ways. Needless to say, a globally interconnected supply chain has significantly complicated the traditional drug tracing process of law enforcement authorities. The drug packages arriving through the mail can originate from the black market, a part of Dark Web, and have a close relation to cryptocurrencies^{10,11}. After purchase on the Dark Web, illicit substances are shipped through postal services and private carriers all over the world with low chances of being seized at border controls¹⁰. However, drug residues may be present on the surfaces of such parcels sent via sea or air cargo.

Besides the cargo coming from the cybercrime black market, human drug couriers can also have drug contamination on surfaces like on passengers' identity documents, clothing, or luggages¹². To avoid drug screening at border controls or airport customs, drug smugglers use several methods to discreetly hide drugs for transportation, including taping the drug packages around bodies or in many cases, body packing. Even with advanced packaging procedures, the human drug couriers can still face life-threatening complications such as drug absorption and toxicity due to packages' rapture or gastrointestinal blockage¹³. As a result, a rapid drug screening

method on porous absorbent surfaces of the suspects' belongings can provide earlier intervention to prevent deadly consequences of body packing at the border and customs.

While ion mobility mass spectrometry is commonly used for airport security, ambient ionization, a new MS technique, can be a better substitute due to its greater sensitivity and selectivity. The advent of ambient ionization techniques in general and paper spray – mass spectrometry (PS – MS) in particular opened the door for direct chemical and biological analysis in the field¹⁴⁻¹⁶. This is especially relevant for forensic applications because it is necessary to analyze raw samples and detect compounds of interest at low concentration¹⁷. Surface sampling by combining swabbing with paper spray mass spectrometry has been demonstrated for detection of drugs¹⁸, explosives¹⁹, and protein toxins²⁰. With no sample pretreatment and simple procedure, PS-MS also takes advantage of low-cost paper substrate with small sample and solvent volumes required. These makes PS-MS a versatile direct analysis method for on-site drug detection and crime scene investigation.

There is a lot of flexibility in creating a PS-MS assay, from paper modification to extraction methods of choice, with the hope of enhancing analyte detection. In the literatures, paper substrates have been coated with carbon, silica, polymers, and even metal powders in order to reduce the binding of the analytes to the substrate and also improve analyte ionization^{20,21}. However, these modifications can take time, effort, and money to prepare the paper substrates. In this work, pressure-sensitive adhesive paper was investigated for its compatibility and efficiency when coupled with rapid PS-MS analysis is investigated. This approach is a better alternative to substrate coatings for border controls because pressure-sensitive adhesive papers (PSAs) are commercially produced, easily obtained, and require no activation by water, solvent, or heat²². PSAs are primarily acrylic-based elastomers with or without added tackifiers. PSAs are found in many consumer products, from masking tapes, labels, pressure-sensitive adhesive dress wounds, to even tile flooring. Due to its simplicity, PSA paper can further be used for different purposes, including PS-MS analysis. Here, PSA-coated paper is utilized with paper spray MS for the collection and analysis of microscopic traces of chemical evidence.

In this work, a single paper ticket with repositionable PSA serves as both a sampling tool for drug residues collection on surfaces and also as the paper substrate for paper spray ionization. Both porous and non-porous surfaces, like glass, aluminum, cloth, asphalt, concrete, and cardboard, were used to investigate the application of PSA papers for PS-MS. A mixture of ten compounds

was spotted onto the PSA paper to compare the effects of adhesive vs non-adhesive. Collection efficiency and detection limits were also determined both directly on paper and from sampling surfaces by dabbing the paper tickets onto contaminated surfaces.

2.3 Method

2.3.1 Materials

Clonazolam, cocaine, fentanyl, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and their deuterated standards, cocaine-d3, fentanyl-d5, heroin-d9, methamphetamine-d11, U-4770-d6, were purchased from Cerilliant (Round Rock, TX, USA). Acetyl fentanyl standard in powder form, XLR-11 and its d5 were purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI, USA). High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) grade solutions of acetonitrile, formic acid, and methanol were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Finally, PSA paper (Post-It® Notes, 3M) in several formats was purchased from an online retailer, while all-purpose flour was sourced locally.

2.3.2 Preparation of Working Solutions

Using the powdered acetyl fentanyl drug standard, acetyl fentanyl stock solution was prepared in methanol (1 mg/mL). The concentration of clonazolam, cocaine, fentanyl, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, and U-47700 were 1 mg/mL, while the concentration of XLR-11 was 100 µg/mL. For the experiments comparing adhesive and non-adhesive paper as well as evaluating the robustness of PSA paper in sample collection, a working solution was prepared from ten individual stock solutions at 50 ppm. A mixture of 50:50 water:acetonitrile was selected for sample spotting to minimize absorption into porous surfaces. Calibrators for detection limits determination were prepared using a serial dilution, in which the working solution prepared above was sequentially diluted from 50 ppm to 0.1 ppm to make 10 calibrants. From that, the amount of drug spotted at these calibrant concentrations were in the range of 0.6 to 300 ng. A 50-ppb internal standard solution containing six internal standards was made in methanol with 0.1% formic acid. All solutions and calibrants were stored at -20°C when not in use.

2.3.3 PSA Paper Spray Tip Preparation

Three common types of repositionable PSA paper (normal home/office, ruggedized outdoor, and recycled) were evaluated. Normal home/office Post-It® Notes were used for all subsequent experiments because they showed the highest and most consistent signal among the three paper types tested. The PSA paper was prepared in stacks of seven. The paper was cut into 0.5×1 cm strips, and a triangular (~33°) shaped tip was cut from one end using a razor blade. The top and bottom paper layers were discarded to remove any possible contamination, and the remaining five layers were used for sampling/analysis. This separation was done just prior to surface sampling to avoid contamination during storage and handling. Only the rectangular portion of the paper ticket such that the triangular tip was adhesive-free produced sharper, more reproducible spray tips.

2.3.4 Drugs Deposit and Samples Collection

Five surfaces were used to evaluate and compare the functionality of the PSA paper and nonadhesive paper, including asphalt, cloth, concrete, glass, and aluminum. Aliquots of the working solution (6 μ L) were spotted onto each surface and allowed to dry completely. Compressed nitrogen gas was blown onto surfaces after the drug deposit to remove any loose particles. Five replicates of the sample were created by dabbing the adhesive paper tickets, adhesive or nonadhesive, onto the dried drug spots of each surface to collect drug residues. Ten blank samples were also prepared by dabbing five adhesive paper tickets and five non-adhesive paper tickets onto non-drug areas of each surface. Next, 3 μ L aliquots of the deuterated internal standard solution were added to the paper spray tickets and let dry before the analysis. The separate steps for addition of the drug and deuterated standards were done to mimic the experiments using real life sampling of drug powders off surfaces.

To investigate the effect of sampling order when dabbing a single PSA ticket multiple times, two sampling sequences were tested to mimic the most extreme scenarios: the paper tip was either first dabbed seven times on non-drug areas of surfaces then one time on a dried drug spot or vice versa (contaminated area first followed by seven clean areas). On each surface, samples and blanks were prepared in five replicates for each sampling sequence. The sample preparation step was finished by adding 3 μ L aliquots of the deuterated internal standard solution onto the tickets.

Two sets of detection limits were determined. For the first set, 3 μ L aliquots of the calibrants were spotted on the paper tips with three μ L of the internal standards added in order to determine the detection limits when using PSA papers. The second set of detection limits were determined by spotting 6 μ L aliquots of the calibrants on to surfaces, followed by sample collection using PSA paper tips. Calibrants and blank samples were made in triplicate for each surface. Finally, 3 μ L aliquots of the deuterated internal standard solution were added and allowed to dry completely.

2.3.5 Paper Spray – Mass Spectrometry and Data Analysis

A milled Delrin cartridge was made to hold the paper spray tickets while providing an electrical contact between the high voltage source and the paper tips during the analysis (Figure 2.1). PSA paper tickets or non-adhesive tickets, depending on the experiments, were placed inside this cartridge and 3-4 mm from the MS inlet. A 65 μ L volume of the spray solvent (acetonitrile with 0.1% formic acid) was added dropwise into the solvent well of the cartridge, allowing the paper tickets to completely wet to the tips. The detailed PS-MS experiments were performed on a Thermo LTQ XL mass spectrometer, in which a voltage of +4.5kV was applied to the paper ticket for 1.5 minutes to induce the plume of ions. Capillary temperature was set at 300°C. Both full MS and MS/MS data were acquired in positive ion mode, with the mass ranging from *m*/*z* 50 to 500 and collision-induced dissociation (CID) values listed in Table 2.1. The two chosen fragment ions used for MS/MS analysis were ones yield the most stable and highest peaks during tuning.



Figure 2.1 A) Paper spray tip preparation with sample collected on concrete surface, B) paper tip inserted into milled Delrin cartridge and C) placed 3-4 mm from the inlet.

Analytes	Chemical Formula	Precursor m/z	Fragment m/z*	CID (eV)
Acetyl fentanyl	$C_{21}H_{26}N_2O$	323.20	188.1, 105.1	33
Clonazolam	C ₁₇ H ₁₂ CIN ₅ O ₂	354.07	308.1, 326.0	30
Cocaine	C ₁₇ H ₂₁ NO ₄	304.15	182.1, 150.0	35
Fentanyl	$C_{22}H_{28}N_2O$	337.20	188.2, 105.0	40
Heroin	C ₂₁ H ₂₃ NO ₅	370.16	328.1, 211.1	55
Ketamine	C ₁₃ H ₁₆ CINO	238.10	220.1, 179.0	45
Methamphetamine	$C_{10}H_{15}N$	150.13	119.0, 91.0	50
Methylone	$C_{11}H_{13}NO_3$	208.10	190.1, 160.0	50
U-47700	C ₁₆ H ₂₂ Cl ₂ N ₂ O	329.11	284.0, 203.6	40
XLR-11	C ₂₁ H ₂₈ FNO	330.22	232.1, 125.0	42

Table 2.1 Ten analytes being investigated with their molecular formulas, precursor ions, quantifying and confirming ions, and CID values.

* Bold items indicate the quantifier ion for each analyte

Data analysis was performed using Tracefinder v. 3.3 software (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Ten analytes and six internal standards with their fragment ions' peaks were integrated for the quantification of the drug residues. From that, calibration curves of ten compounds were graphed using the 1/x weighted least squares. With this approach, more weight would be put towards the lower concentration of the curve, counteracting the larger variance at high concentrations. Finally, limits of detection (LOD) of ten drug compounds were calculated using equation 1:

$$LOD = 3 \times S_{b}/m \tag{1},$$

in which S_b was the standard deviation of blank signals, and m was the calibration curve's slope. All statistics were performed using Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Corp., Redmond, WA, USA) and R (Vienna, Austria).

2.4 Results and Discussion

2.4.1 Method Development

Analyte Selection

A wide variety of drug compounds with a wide range of logP and pKa were selected for the experiment to investigate the effects of the PSA papers and how they interact with the analytes of interest during sample collection. Their physical properties were documented in Table 2.2 below, in which some compounds have both strongest acidic and strongest basic pKa due to Zwitterionic effect in their molecular structures.

Analytes	LogP	pKa (acid)	pKa (basic)	Physiological Charge
Clonazolam	2.96	17.54	4.09	0
Cocaine	2.28	N/A	8.85	1
Fentanyl	3.82	N/A	8.77	1
Heroin	1.55	N/A	9.10	1
Ketamine	3.35	18.78	7.45	1
Methamphetamine	2.24	N/A	10.21	1
Methylone	1.91	7.74	N/A	0
U-47700	3.91	N/A	9.2	0

Table 2.2 Analytes properties from Drugbank of eight compounds of interest. Properties of acetyl fentanyl and XLR-11 were unavailable.

PSA Paper Selection

Different types of Post-it® Notes were tested to determine which substrate produces stable spray and high ion efficiency with low ion suppression. Original Post-it® Notes, colored papers, and super sticky papers were all tested as potential substrates. Among these, colored papers tended to cause dye contamination (Figure 2.2A), while super sticky Post-it® Note picked up most of the drug residues, leaving "cleaner" spots on surfaces after sample collection (Figure 2.2C). Therefore, PS-MS analysis utilizing super sticky notes showed an increase in analyte signals in general. From
these data, yellow super sticky Post-it® Notes were selected as paper substrates for further PS-MS analysis.



Figure 2.2 A) Dye from colored Post-it® Notes compared to non-colored super sticky notes, cocaine mass spectra using B) original and C) super sticky papers.

2.4.2 Adhesive Versus Non-Adhesive Paper

To assess the impact of the adhesive on drug residue collection, identical paper with and without pressure sensitive adhesive was used for collection. In general, the signal-to-blank (S:B) ratios of the ten investigated compounds improved by a factor of between two and 1000 with adhesive paper compared to non-adhesive, depending on surface and the analyte (Table 2.3). Wilcoxon rank-sum tests was performed in R to determine if the S:B ratios obtained for adhesive paper were significantly improved compared to non-adhesive. Almost all of the p values calculated from these tests were below 0.05, indicating a statistically significant difference between using adhesive and non-adhesive paper tickets on both porous and non-porous surfaces (Table 2.3). For example, on asphalt surface, when S:B ratios of all compounds were higher with PSA paper, only 70% of the p values were below 0.05. On the other hand, on concrete surface, all ten compounds had higher S:B ratios when using adhesive paper with all of their p values below 0.05. Cloth was also a porous material that indicated an improvement in signal response with PSA paper substrate. S:B ratios of eight out of ten drug compounds were significantly enhanced with all of them having p values below 0.05. Ketamine and methylone were two compounds that worked better with non-adhesive paper tips; however, their p values were above 0.05, indicating no significant difference.

Adhesive paper tips showed a consistent improvement in drug response across all surfaces relative to non-adhesive paper. The highest median improvement was found for concrete surfaces $(23 \times \text{higher S:B})$, showing the ability of PSA paper in collecting residues off porous and uneven surface. On the glass surface, S:B ratios of all ten compounds significantly increased with adhesive paper, especially XLR-11, which was not even detectable when using non-adhesive paper tickets. Higher S:B ratios on the aluminum surface also indicated a signal response improvement in nine out of the ten compounds, with all of the p values below 0.05. Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test was performed in R to assess the difference in factor improvements among five surfaces. The results indicated no significant difference in factor improvement between surfaces (p = 0.2). In other words, the increase in signal response when using PSA tickets compared to non-adhesive paper can be observed on both porous and non-porous surfaces.

There was a total of eight drug-surface combinations that were not detectable with nonadhesive paper at the level studied here (300 ng) but were detectable by PSA-coated paper. S:B ratios of clonazolam, heroin, ketamine, and methamphetamine were lower compared to other compounds, possibly due to poor ion recovery and ionization; however, they still showed a significant improvement with adhesive paper on all five surfaces. Taken together, these results indicate that inclusion of the adhesive significantly improves detection sensitivity for drug residues from a variety of surface types.

Table 2.3 Heatmap showing adhesive and non-adhesive S:B ratios comparison at 300 ng. The darker the color, the higher the detection limit. P-values obtained from Wilcoxon rank-sum test indicated significant improvement in signal response when using adhesive paper on all surfaces with some exceptions. P-values of Krusal-Wallis rank-sum test indicated no significant difference in factor improvement between surfaces. S:B ratios below 3 (in red ink) were considered not detectable.

	S:B ratio														
		Asphalt			Cloth		(Concret	e	Glass			Aluminum		
Analytes	Adhesive	Non-adhesive	d	Adhesive	Non-adhesive	d	Adhesive	Non-adhesive	d	Adhesive	Non-adhesive	d	Adhesive	Non-adhesive	d
Acetyl fentanyl	2E4	33	0.03	4E5	1E3	0.02	514	3	0.01	2E3	23	0.03	4E3	53	0.01
Fentanyl	4E3	24	0.01	9E4	1E2	0.02	82	3	0.00	580	13	0.02	682	17	0.01
Cocaine	2E3	115	0.01	1E4	7E3	0.03	1E3	22	0.00	3E3	185	0.01	3E3	305	0.00
Clonazolam	71	27	0.06	881	123	0.04	56	4	0.00	182	13	0.03	151	48	0.01
Heroin	9	2	0.01	1E3	81	0.03	19	1	0.00	22	2	0.00	40	4	0.01
Ketamine	12	3	0.95	247	1E3	0.1	37	2	0.00	87	4	0.02	300	71	0.00
Methamphetamine	16	8	0.03	2E4	629	0.00	194	18	0.00	41	25	0.01	86	131	0.2
Methylone	38	9	0.04	1E3	2E3	0.09	41	3	0.01	329	19	0.00	94	18	0.01
U-47700	903	116	0.06	5E5	1E4	0.01	2E3	14	0.04	6E3	60	0.00	1E4	849	0.01
XLR-11	158	21	0.05	1E4	2E3	0.04	249	3	0.00	8E3	0.4	0.00	6E3	28	0.00
Kruskal-Wallis Test for Surfaces	chi-squared = 6.15					Df = 4					p-value = 0.2				

2.4.3 Dabbing Sequences Comparison

During real-world sampling, it may be desirable to dab a piece of evidence in multiple places to increase the chance of drug residue detection. Two dabbing sequences were compared to determine if the order of dabbing drug-contaminated versus drug-free areas significantly impacted detectability. Two extremes were tested. In the "dab first" sequence, the PSA paper tickets were dabbed once on the dried drug residue (300 ng of each drug), and then dabbed seven times on non-contaminated areas of the surfaces. In sequence "dab last", the paper tips were first dabbed seven times on clean areas of the surfaces, and then once on the drug spots. Generally speaking, whether the drug residue was dabbed first or last in the sequence had little effect on drug detection (Figure 2.3). The median factor change for dabbing first versus last was 1.25 with a range of 0.25 to 4.50.

Of the 50 drug-surface combinations investigated, only four showed statistically significant differences between dabbing first and last. All of those instances occurred for collection off aluminum. It was observed that some of the adhesive remained on the aluminum surface during dabbing, suggesting that there was less adhesive remaining on the paper at the end of the collection sequence. However, with "dab last" sequence on concrete surface, the PSA tickets actually collected loose concrete particles first, leaving less adhesive portion to collect drug residues after that. Therefore, on these two surfaces, "dab first" sequence resulted in higher signal response.

Although it has been shown that different dabbing methods may lead to different signal response outcomes, most of their p values were above 0.05. In other words, dabbing the PSA paper ticket multiple times did not significantly affect the ability to collect drug residues off of surfaces during the sampling process. As a result, a single PSA ticket can be dabbed multiple times on different areas of the same piece of evidence, such as a mail package or a piece of luggage, for sample collection.



Figure 2.3 Factor change in S:B ratios for dabbing the drug residues first compared to dabbing last in a sequence of eight dabs. *Drug compounds have a significant difference in S:B ratios between two dabbing sequences.



Figure 2.4 Full MS and MS/MS data collected for ten drugs. Insets show the molecular structure and fragmentation pattern for A) methamphetamine, B) cocaine, C) heroin, D) acetyl fentanyl E) clonazolam, F) ketamine, G) fentanyl, H) methylone, I) U-47700, and J) XLR.

2.4.4 Detection Limits Determination

Collision energies were determined to maximize the primary product ion, ideally while the precursor ion peak was still present. Using these optimized collision energies, full MS and MS/MS data are shown for each drug in Figure 2.4 along with the corresponding MS/MS fragmentation. Calibration curves were generated from neat standards spotted directly on the PSA paper (Figure 2.5). The error bars represent the standard deviation of triplicate measurements. The variability of the calibration curves was higher than in typical paper spray MS quantitative methods because true internal standardization was not performed – the deuterated standards were spotted onto the paper separately rather than mixed with the drug standards. As a result, this method is appropriate for screening and semi-quantitative analysis only. On-paper LODs determined from the neat solution on paper were calculated from the calibration curves; all ten investigated drugs had detection limits in the 10 - 110 pg range (Table 2.4). Calibration curves of ten drugs on five surfaces were also graphed, with their coefficients of determination (R²) recorded in Table 2.4. As expected, the sampling limits of detection (LOD) of ten compounds were higher and the R² lower compared to spotting drug solutions directly on-paper because of incomplete recovery and higher variability associated with collection from surfaces.

Despite varying LODs on different surfaces, LODs of all ten compounds were much lower compared to the amount detected in the literature, in which the drugs were wiped from contaminated benches, door handles, and storage bins, and quantified using LC/MS/MS^{23,24}. The discrepancy between LODs for non-porous and porous surfaces under similar experimental conditions was shown clearly in Table 2.4. In particular, LODs on asphalt ranged from 0.1 to 5.3 ng and on concrete from 0.1 to 10.8 ng. Furthermore, several analytes showed a consistency in high detection limits on porous surfaces, such as clonazolam with the highest LOD of 10.8 ng on concrete, heroin with the highest LOD being 8.4 ng on concrete, and ketamine being detectable at 5.3 ng on asphalt. On the other hand, the low ng detection limits, from 0.05 to 2.5 ng, obtained by sampling on aluminum and glass surfaces indicated higher recovery of drug residues from these surfaces. Surprisingly, detection limits of ten compounds were in the low ng range on cloth surface, from 0.16 to 2.6 ng, despite being a porous surface, leading to more drug residues staying on the surface instead of wicking through like on asphalt and concrete. This explains for the increase in signal response and detection limits for the cloth surface. Despite the fluctuation on different

surfaces, detection limits of most of the compounds were at ng quantities, with the exception of two compounds being detectable at 8.4 ng and 10.8 ng. This approach proved to be sensitive enough for drug detection and quantification in forensic and border control applications.

To assess the repeatability of the sampling process, standard solutions containing all ten compounds were spotted onto five surfaces followed by PSA paper collection. In general, porous surfaces tended to show larger variation in signal response. Among the five surfaces, asphalt and cloth showed the greatest relative standard deviation (%RSD) in the analyte/IS response ratio, with the median %RSD found to be 76 and 63 respectively (Figure 2.6). The variability was lower for nonporous surfaces, especially on aluminum with a median %RSD of 37. U-47700 had higher variability compared to the other compounds, namely on cloth, concrete, and glass.



Figure 2.5 On-paper calibration curves of A) acetyl fentanyl, B) fentanyl, C) clonazolam, D) cocaine, E) heroin, F) ketamine, G) methamphetamine, H) methylone, I) U47700, and J) XLR-11. Data points represent the average response ratio of the triplicate runs. Error bars are ± the standard deviation of these averages.

Table 2.4 Heatmap of limits of detection of ten compounds determined using two methods and their calibration curves' R2 valueswith %RSD. Again, the darker the color, the higher the detection limit.

	Neat on Paper		Sampling on Surfaces											
Analytes			Asphalt		Cloth		Concrete		Glass		Aluminum			
	R ²	LOD (pg)	R ²	LOD (ng)										
Acetyl fentanyl	0.95	17	0.81	0.8	0.83	0.2	0.65	0.2	0.87	0.1	0.89	0.1		
Fentanyl	0.96	13	0.83	0.5	0.81	1	0.68	1	0.87	0.8	0.87	0.4		
Clonazolam	0.72	109	0.67	2	0.84	2	0.50	11	0.79	0.1	0.76	1		
Cocaine	0.91	20	0.67	0.4	0.89	0.3	0.54	0.6	0.93	0.1	0.93	0.05		
Heroin	0.95	16	0.83	5	0.86	0.8	0.83	8	0.79	1	0.81	4		
Ketamine	0.92	19	0.71	5	0.91	2	0.37	4	0.78	0.4	0.87	0.5		
Methamphetamine	0.98	10	0.67	0.2	0.78	2	0.51	0.6	0.82	2	0.89	2		
Methylone	0.91	19	0.76	4	0.92	0.3	0.43	4	0.72	0.3	0.79	0.8		
U-47700	0.85	34	0.83	0.3	0.92	0.4	0.49	0.1	0.85	0.2	0.72	0.05		
XLR-11	0.74	38	0.73	0.4	0.85	3	0.49	0.7	0.83	0.7	0.83	0.2		



Figure 2.6 Relative standard deviation (%RSD) of ten drug compounds on five surfaces.

2.5 Conclusions

This chapter introduces a new affordable means of combining sample collection and paper spray analysis utilizing a single PSA-coated paper ticket. Ten illicit drugs including acetyl fentanyl, fentanyl, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and XLR-11 were sampled on five surfaces to generate their calibration curves as well as determine the detection limits. By showing higher signal response and S:B ratios compared to non-adhesive paper, no significant difference between dabbing sequences, and detection limits at ng quantities, PSA paper has proved its robustness and efficiency in drug residue collection. PSA coated paper, combined with PS-MS, enables ease of sampling procedure and analysis in the field. For future works, interference and recovery study are necessary to further assess the functionality of PSA in the presence of different interferences such as dust, humidity, and common cutting agents, as well as to determine the amount of drugs remained on the paper ticket. In addition, there is a need to couple this approach with portable MS to investigate the PSA paper's compatibilities with PS-MS analysis in the field, and to further enhance its functionalities and potentials to be used for forensics and customs.

2.6 References

- Mattson, C.L.; Tanz, L.J.; Quinn, K.; Kariisa, M.; Patel, P.; Davis, N.L., Trends and geographic patterns in drug and synthetic opioid overdose deaths—United States, 2013– 2019. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 2020, 70(6), 202.
- CDC Overdose Deaths Accelerating During COVID-19. https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2020/p1218-overdose-deaths-covid-19.html (accessed 29 March 2021).
- Thevis, M.; Thomas, A.; Schänzer, W., Current Role Of LC-MS (/MS) in Doping Control. Analytical and bioanalytical chemistry 2011, 401(2), 405-420
- Phan, H.M.; Yoshizuka, K.; Murry, D.J.; Perry, P.J., Drug Testing in the Workplace. *Pharmacotherapy: The Journal of Human Pharmacology and Drug Therapy* 2012, 32(7), 649-656.
- Mckenna, J.; Jett, R.; Shanks, K.; Manicke, N. E., Toxicological Drug Screening Using Paper Spray High-Resolution Tandem Mass Spectrometry (HR-MS/MS). *J Anal Toxicol* 2018, *42* (5), 300-310.
- Versace, F.; Sporkert, F.; Mangin, P.; Staub, C., Rapid sample pre-treatment prior to GC–MS and GC–MS/MS urinary toxicological screening. *Talanta* 2012, *101*, 299-306.
- Wu, J.T.; Zeng, H.; Qian, M.; Brogdon, B.L.; Unger, S.E., Direct Plasma Sample Injection in Multiple-Component LC- MS- MS Assays for High-Throughput Pharmacokinetic Screening. *Analytical chemistry* 2000, 72(1), 61-67.
- Mollerup, C.B.; Dalsgaard, P.W.; Mardal, M.; Linnet, K., Targeted and Non-Targeted Drug Screening in Whole Blood by UHPLC-TOF-MS with Data-Independent Acquisition. *Drug Testing and Analysis* 2017, 9(7), 1052-1061.
- Øiestad, E.L.; Johansen, U.; Christophersen, A.S., Drug Screening of Preserved Oral Fluid by Liquid Chromatography–Tandem Mass Spectrometry. *Clinical chemistry* 2007, 53(2), 300-309.
- Broséus, J.; Rhumorbarbe, D.; Mireault, C.; Ouellette, V.; Crispino, F.; Décary-Hétu, D., Studying Illicit Drug Trafficking on Darknet Markets: Structure and Organisation from a Canadian Perspective. *Forensic science international* 2016, 264, 7-14.

- Aldridge, J.; Askew, R., Delivery Dilemmas: How Drug Cryptomarket Users Identify and Seek to Reduce Their Risk of Detection by Law Enforcement. *International Journal of Drug Policy* 2017, *41*, 101-109.
- Steinberg, J., Drug Smuggling and Border Control at Johannesburg International Airport and Durban Harbour. *Institute for Security Studies Papers* 2005, 2005(104), 16-16.
- Cappelletti, S.; Piacentino, D.; Sani, G.; Bottoni, E.; Fiore, P.A.; Aromatario, M.; Ciallella, C., Systematic Review of The Toxicological and Radiological Features of Body Packing. *International journal of legal medicine* 2016, *130*(3), 693-709.
- Takats, Z.; Wiseman, J. M.; Cooks, R. G., Ambient Mass Spectrometry Using Desorption Electrospray Ionization (DESI): Instrumentation, Mechanisms and Applications in Forensics, Chemistry, and Biology. *Journal of mass spectrometry* 2005, 40(10), 1261-1275.
- Steiner, R. R.; Larson, R. L., Validation of the Direct Analysis in Real Time Source for Use in Forensic Drug Screening. *Journal of forensic sciences* 2009, 54(3), 617-622.
- 16. Shiea, J.; Huang, M. Z.; HSu, H. J.; Lee, C. Y.; Yuan, C. H.; Beech, I.; & Sunner, J., Electrospray-Assisted Laser Desorption/Ionization Mass Spectrometry for Direct Ambient Analysis of Solids. *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry: An International Journal* Devoted to the Rapid Dissemination of Up-to-the-Minute Research in Mass Spectrometry 2005, 19(24), 3701-3704.
- Ifa, D.R.; Jackson, A.U.; Paglia, G.; Cooks, R.G., Forensic Applications of Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry. *Analytical and bioanalytical chemistry* 2009, *394*(8), 1995-2008.
- Manicke, N. E.; Bills, B. J.; & Zhang, C., Analysis of Biofluids by Paper Spray MS: Advances and Challenges. *Bioanalysis* 2016, 8(6), 589–606.
- Burr, D. S.; Fatigante, W. L.; Lartey, J. A.; Jang, W. G.; Stelmack, A. R.; McClurg, N. W.; Standard, J. M.; Wieland, J. R.; Kim, J. H.; Mulligan, C. C.; Driskell, J. D., Integrating SERS and PSI-MS with Dual Purpose Plasmonic Paper Substrates for On-Site Illicit Drug Confirmation. *Analytical Chemistry* 2020, *92* (9), 6676-6683.
- 20. Costa, C.; van Es, E. M.; Sears, P.; Bunch, J.; Palitsin, V.; Mosegaard, K.; Bailey, M. J., Exploring Rapid, Sensitive and Reliable Detection of Trace Explosives Using Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry (PS-MS). *Propellants, Explosives, Pyrotechnics* 2019, 44 (8), 1021-1027.

- Wichert, W. R. A.; Dhummakupt, E.S.; Zhang, C. et al., Detection of Protein Toxin Simulants from Contaminated Surfaces by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom 2019, 30(8), 1406-1415.
- 22. Creton, C., Pressure-sensitive Adhesives: An Introductory Course. *MRS bulletin* **2003**, *28*(6), 434-439.
- 23. Smith, F. P.; McGrath, K. R., Cocaine Surface Contamination and the Medico-Legal Implications of Its Transfer. *Egyptian Journal of Forensic Sciences* **2011**, *1*(1), 1-4.
- 24. Sisco, E.; Najarro, M.; Burns, A., A Snapshot of Drug Background Levels on Surfaces in A Forensic Laboratory. *Forensic Chemistry* **2018**, *11*, 47-57.

CHAPTER 3. PRESSURE-SENSITIVE ADHESIVE COMBINED WITH PORTABLE MASS SPECTROMETER FOR DRUG SCREENING ON SURFACES

3.1 Abstract

With the development and complexity of the drug market today, there is a need to develop portable techniques for real-time, on-site analysis, especially in forensic investigations. Gas chromatography - mass spectrometry (GC-MS) and liquid chromatography - mass spectrometry (LC-MS) are two commonly used analytical techniques in drug screening. However, portable GC-MS still has several disadvantages, such as complicated procedure time-consuming sample preparation, difficulties analyzing nonvolatile compounds, and small chemical library¹. These difficulties could be overcome using paper spray ionization, an ambient ionization technique, coupled with portable MS that offers rapid, simple, yet sensitive and effective forensic drug screening method. In this work, the combination of paper spray - mass spectrometry (PS-MS) and pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA) paper was investigated for on-site detection of illicit substances on surfaces. The assay was implemented on Continuity Transportable Mass Spectrometer provided by BaySpec. A total of ten illicit substances (acetyl fentanyl, fentanyl, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and XLR-11) were screened from five surfaces and their detection limits were determined to be 10 ng and below. Several realistic scenarios were performed to evaluate the effectiveness of PSA paper in drug collection, including cocaine residues off cardboard and on fingers after being washed with soap and water, acetyl fentanyl on clothing, methamphetamine on plywood, and XLR-11 off office paper. The obtained mass spectra and results indicated the novel approach's potentials in drug screening on both porous and non-porous surfaces for forensic and border control purposes.

3.2 Introduction

Since the first ambient ionization technique described by the Cooks group in 2004, an increasing number of ambient methods have been developed to bypass the complexity of instrument size and set ups, sample preparation and separation, as well as lengthy analysis times¹⁻³. Allowing direct sampling and ionization of compounds of interest under atmospheric condition, ambient ionization mass spectrometry gives rise to rapid, real-time, sensitive, and cost-effective analytical techniques. In order to utilize ambient ionization techniques in the field and eliminate the time and resources needed to transport samples, various types of mass spectrometers have been miniaturized and further developed into portable instruments. The miniaturization of the mass spectrometers as a whole, including the control and pumping system, and finally the total MS analytical systems for in situ analyses⁴.

Being an important part of a mass spectrometer, mass analyzers such as time-of-flight (TOF)⁵, quadrupole^{6,7}, and ion trap^{8,9} were first developed for portable MS as they could be small in size, and easy to manufacture, but still maintain adequate performance. To miniature a TOF analyzers, the flight tube must be shortened which causes a decrease in mass resolution. As a result, space and time-focusing devices such as infinite flight path in multiturn TOF and reflectron analyzers^{5,10}, or spiral orbit trajectory^{11,12} and electrostatic multi-pass mirrors help compensate for the short flight tube^{13,14}. On the other hand, quadrupole mass analyzers are well-suited for portable MS systems due to their small size, weight, and low cost, and more modest vacuum requirement¹⁵. Moreover, being capable of tandem MS with higher selectivity and sensitivity is another advantage of quadrupole analyzer in portable instruments¹⁶. Among these analyzers, ion traps were considered to be most favored when miniaturized MS was first developed. This is due to the fact that as mass spectrometer with beam-type mass analyzers is miniaturized, more pressure is required to enhance mass resolution. Meanwhile, ion traps are more flexible and can operate at higher pressure (10⁻³ torr), which is achievable with small pumping systems¹⁷. In addition, ion trap analyzers surpassed others by being capable of performing multistage MS experiments up to MSⁿ, thus proving accurate ionic structure information^{18,19}. At the same time, to improve the ion storage of the portable MS during trapping, several approaches have been proposed, including toroidal rf ion trap and rectilinear ion trap^{20,21}. Without any doubt, these developments have brought portable mass spectrometers out of the lab and closer into the field for analysis.

Vacuum system plays an important role in reducing background signal and avoiding intermolecular collision events⁴. Unfortunately, vacuum systems are usually large, heavy, and energy-consuming, which is not suitable for portable MS. Various miniaturizations of the vacuum system have been reported. For example, Gao, Cooks, and Ouyang developed Mini 10 handheld rectilinear ion trap mass spectrometer with miniature rough and turbomolecular pumps of only 5L/min and 11 L/s pumping speeds, respectively²². Or in the work of Riter et al., a miniature membrane introduction mass spectrometry (MIMS) was introduced, in which a membrane was positioned inside the vacuum system in order to monitor organic compounds in aqueous media²³. In the work of Yang et al., a 50mm x 35mm home-made ion getter pump was built to work alongside a roughing pump to maintain high vacuum of up to 10⁻⁷ torr²⁴. New challenge emerged with the development of miniaturized vacuum system since analytes that are ionized under ambient conditions need to be transferred to the high vacuum environment for analysis. This led to the introduction of the discontinuous atmospheric pressure interface (DAPI), which opens and closes periodically to control the number of ions getting into the mass analyzer and avoid large flows²⁵. These advancements allowed atmospheric pressure ionization to be performed in portable mass spectrometers with small pumping system, mentioning DESI, DART, and PSI²⁶⁻²⁹.

Gaining its popularity for bypassing complex sample preparation and analyses, paper spraymass spectrometry (PS-MS), a well-established ambient technique, has been coupled to portable instruments for the analyses various samples³⁰⁻³². For example, PS-MS and the commercial Mini β Portable MS have been utilized to rapidly identify and confirm the presence of fentanyl and fentanyl analogs on surfaces of forensic relevance³⁰. The use of PS-MS and the Mini 12 Miniature MS developed by Ouyang's group was also reported in the analysis of synthetic cannabinoids, as both trace amount on surfaces and substances in blood and urine³¹. In another case, a home-built handheld mini mass spectrometer was coupled with PS-MS for therapeutic drug screening in dried blood spots³². Limits of quantification for the tested drugs were determined to be from 10 to 20 ng/mL, which is sufficient to cover their dosage range in blood and plasma³². The combination of PS-MS and miniaturized mass spectrometer has become more accessible for analysis in the field to detect and quantify illicit substances of forensic relevance.

In this work, an affordable means of combining sample collection and paper spray analysis utilizing a single pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA) coated paper ticket was performed on BaySpec Continuity mass spectrometer, investigating the suitability of the PSA paper substrate on a portable system. The Continuity uses a linear ion trap (LIT), which allows for the compact size of the system. Ten illicit drugs including acetyl fentanyl, fentanyl, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and XLR-11 were sampled on five different surfaces to determine their detection limits on these surfaces as well as to generate their calibration curves. As a proof-of-concept to demonstrate the method's practicability in the field, these PSA paper spray tips were pressed in contact with the contaminated surfaces for sample collection and later used for PS-MS analysis.

3.3 Method

3.3.1 Materials

Samples of street cocaine, heroin, and methamphetamine were obtained from a local forensic chemistry laboratory. Cocaine-d3, fentanyl-d5, heroin-d9, methamphetamine-d11, U-4770-d6, were purchased from Cerilliant (Round Rock, TX, USA). Acetyl fentanyl standard in powder form, XLR-11 and its deuterated standard (d5) were purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI, USA). High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) grade solutions of acetonitrile, formic acid, and methanol were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Finally, all-purpose flour and Post-it® Super Sticky Note used as PSA papers were sourced locally.

3.3.2 Preparation of Working Solutions and Calibration Solutions

Using the powdered acetyl fentanyl drug standard, acetyl fentanyl stock solution was prepared in methanol (1 mg/mL). The concentration of clonazolam, cocaine, fentanyl, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, and U-47700 stock solutions were 1 mg/mL, while the concentration of XLR-11 was 100 ug/mL. Three working solutions, each contained three to four drug compounds, were prepared by diluting the stock solutions to 25, 30, or 70 ppm in 50:50 water:acetonitrile with 0.1% (v/v) formic acid (Table 3.1).

Calibrants for limits of detection (LOD) determination were prepared using a serial dilution, in which the working solutions prepared above were sequentially diluted six times to make six calibrants. A 7-ppb internal standard solution containing six internal standards was made in methanol with 0.1% formic acid. All solutions and calibrants were stored at -20°C when not in use.

Solutions	Analytes	Cal 1	Cal 2	Cal 3	Cal 4	Cal 5	Cal 6	
Solution 1	Methamphetamine					12.5		
	Cocaine	0.8	1.6	3.1	6.3		25	
	Fentanyl							
	Ketamine	0.9			7.5	15		
Solution 2	Acetyl fentanyl		1.9	3.8			30	
	U-47700							
	Methylone	2.2	4.4	0.0	175	35		
Colution 2	XLR-11						70	
Solution 5	Clonazolam			0.0	17.5		70	
	Heroin							

Table 3.1 Drug compounds in three working solutions and concentration (ppm) of calibrants at six levels.

3.3.3 Preparation of PSA Paper Tickets

The PSA paper was prepared in stacks of seven. The paper was cut into 0.5×1 cm strips, and a triangular (~33°) shaped tip was cut from one end using a razor blade. The top and bottom paper layers were discarded to remove any possible contamination, and the remaining five layers were used for sampling/analysis. This separation was done just prior to surface sampling to avoid contamination during storage and handling. Only the rectangular portion of the paper ticket contained adhesive while the triangular tip did not. Cutting the paper spray tickets such that the triangular tip was adhesive-free produced sharper, more reproducible spray tips.

3.3.4 Calibrants Preparation and Drug Deposition for "Realistic" Scenarios

To prepare the calibrants for detection limit determination, 3 μ L aliquots of the calibrants containing all ten drug compounds were spotted on the paper tips and allowed to dry completely. After that, 3 μ L of the internal standards was added to the paper tickets and allowed to dry before the analysis. Calibrants and samples were prepared in triplicate.

To demonstrate the concept of PSA sample collection combined with portable MS, PSA paper collection was used to collect and detect drug residues from various surfaces for "realistic" scenarios. The collection process was followed by paper spray analysis on a portable MS system.

Testing was done on unpurified acetyl fentanyl, street cocaine, heroin, methamphetamine, and XLR-11.:

- In the first case, to simulate a street drug sample in which a fentanyl analog would be a relatively minor component, 1 mg of acetyl fentanyl was cut with 30 mg of all-purpose flour and approximately 200 µg was rubbed between two gloved fingers. A t-shirt was then touched in two different places and the second location was dabbed with the PSA paper for sample collection.
- 2) In the second scenario, a small pinch of street cocaine sample (~200 µg) was rubbed between two bare fingers. A piece of cardboard was touched five times on different areas and the last area touched was sampled with the PSA paper tickets.
- 3) To further assess the effectiveness of PSA papers during sample collection in a more challenging scenario, the cocaine-contaminated finger was dabbed again, but this time on the skin, after touching the cardboard and being washed thoroughly with soap and water.
- 4) Residues of street heroin were deposited on concrete surface by first rubbing a small amount of the street sample between two bare fingers. A piece of concrete was touch five times, and the last area touched was sampled with the PSA paper for analysis.
- 5) In the next scenario, in order to determine if the PSA substrate could be damaged by rough surfaces during sampling process, street methamphetamine was rubbed between two fingers and dabbed twice onto a piece of plywood. The second area touched was sampled using PSA paper tickets.
- 6) To explore the feasibility of testing mail nondestructively by the PSA paper, 4 μg of the synthetic cannabinoid XLR-11 was applied to office paper as a solution to mimic drug smuggling through a soaking and spraying process. Contaminated area of the paper was dabbed once with the PSA paper tickets for analysis.

Blank samples were made in triplicate for each scenario with 3 μ L aliquots of the deuterated internal standard solution (10ppm) added to all PSA paper tickets and allowed to dry completely before the PS-MS assay.

3.3.5 Portable Mass Spectrometer Calibration, PS-MS analysis, and Data Processing

The experiments were performed on a portable BaySpec Continuity mass spectrometer (33 cm \times 33 cm \times 43 cm W \times H \times L). Before the analysis, the mass spectrometer was calibrated using

a standard solution containing six compounds: methamphetamine, methylone, cocaine, heroin, 25I-NBOMe, and reserpine to cover a mass range from m/z 100 to m/z 600. The solution was infused with a Chemyx Fusion 100T syringe digital pump at 0.001 µL/min with a 500 µL Hamilton syringe for electrospray ionization. A voltage of 4.0kV was applied to the syringe needle using a metal insulated alligator clip. Funnel voltage was set at -1450V and RF level was 150V. In the calibration page on the MS, the observed m/z and theoretical m/z values of six compounds were input into a pre-loaded script. After clicking the "Calibrate m/z" button, the calibration was saved into the same script and the instrument was ready for PS-MS analysis.

A milled Delrin cartridge was made to hold the paper spray tickets while providing an electrical contact between the high voltage source and the paper tips during the analysis (Figure 3.1). PSA paper tickets were placed inside this cartridge and approximately 1 mm from the MS inlet. A spray solvent (acetonitrile with 0.1% formic acid) volume of 80 μ L was added dropwise into the solvent well of the cartridge, allowing the paper tickets to completely wet to the tips. During the analysis, as the PSA paper tickets tended to curl up due to the high voltage, and because the portable MS inlet was smaller compared to benchtop MS, manual adjustment was required to make the tip of the paper ticket pointed towards the center of the inlet during the run. A voltage of +4.0kV was applied to the paper ticket for 20 seconds to obtain full MS spectra, and then for another 1 minute to perform MS/MS analysis of five compounds used for "realistic" scenarios. Both full MS and MS/MS parameters being optimized for each compound. These settings can be found in Table 3.2.

Data were autosaved into Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Corp., Redmond, WA, USA) and later processed using MATLAB (Natick, MA, USA). To generate calibration curves, ten analytes and their internal standards' peaks were integrated based on the intensity counts saved in Excel. A custom MATLAB code was developed to integrate the intensity of each peak. From that, limits of detection (LOD) of ten drug compounds were calculated using equation 1:

$$LOD = 3 \times S_b/m \tag{1},$$

in which S_b was the standard deviation of blank signals, and m was the calibration curve's slope.



Figure 3.1 A) BaySpec Continuity Mass Spectrometer with electrospray ionization set-up for calibration and optimization and B) PS set-up with PSA paper ticket inserted into Delrin cartridge and positioned 1 mm from the MS inlet.

Table 3.2 Parameters used for MS and MS/MS analysis, including Detector Anode, RF level, ISO Frequency Center, ISO Frequency Width, and CID level of ten compounds. Some drugs were not analyzed by MS/MS on the portable MS; MS/MS-related settings for those analytes are indicated with a dash.

		MS m ↑	ode		MS/MS mode					
						·				
Solutions	Analytes	Precursor m/z	Fragment m/z	Detector Anode (V)	RF Level (V)	ISO Freq. Center (kHz)	ISO Freq. Width (kHz)	CID level (V)		
Solution 1	Methamphetamine	150.1	119.2		150	160	4	0.75		
	Cocaine	304.6	182.3	-1450	150	76	4	0.65		
	Fentanyl	337.4	-		-	-	-	-		
	Ketamine	238.1	-	-1450	-	-	-	-		
Solution 2	Acetyl fentanyl	323.8	188.5		150	72	4	0.60		
	U-47700	329.5	-		-	-	-	-		
	Methylone	208.7	-		-	-	-	-		
Solution ?	XLR-11	330.2	232.2	1.000	150	70	4	0.70		
Solution 5	<u>Clonazolam</u>	354.3	-	-1000	-	-	-	-		
	Heroin	370.2	268.8		250	107	2	0.85		

3.4 Results and Discussions

3.4.1 Optimization of Instrument Settings

Detector Anode, RF Level, and ISO Frequency

The LIT of BaySpec Continuity mass spectrometer utilizes a funnel comprised of a series of thin, coaxial disks with varying inner diameters (Figure 3.2). These are aligned in a row to make it better equipped for capturing and directing the ions towards the mass analyzer using radio frequency (RF) field and direct current (DC) voltages. The RF waveforms push the ions off of the plates and keep them near the centerline of the funnel, while the DC voltages help achieve an axial push and direct the ions towards to mass analyzer³³. The RF level and DC voltage applied to the funnel during the analysis varied depending on the analytes as some of them needed higher RF level and lower voltage to be trapped. Especially in the case of isolating and fragmenting heroin, a RF level of 250 V was necessary as heroin's molecular mass was higher compared to other analytes even though the mass range of the Continuity MS is m/z 50 to m/z 1200. Once a signal has been established, its intensity can be increased or decreased by adjusting the gain of the detector using detector anode, which is the voltage applied to the channeltron detector. Among ten analytes, methylone, XLR-11, clonazolam, and heroin required a detector anode voltage of -1600V, much lower than other compounds, to produce more intense, visible peaks.



Figure 3.2 Schematic of the ion funnel with RF potentials of equal magnitude and opposite phase applied to alternate electrodes and DC potentials applied to each electrode.

Two ISO frequencies were used for isolating the MS peaks for MS/MS fragmentation: the ISO Freq Center adjusts the notch filtered noise that is applied onto the ring electrodes to eject unwanted ions in radial direction, and ISO Freq Width is the isolation window width. In theory, with the same RF level, the higher molecular mass, the lower ISO frequency. However, among five analytes used in "realistic" scenarios, heroin was the trickiest to perform fragmentation. Therefore, heroin required a completely different set of parameters during MS/MS analysis, including much higher RF level that led to higher ISO Freq Center even though its molecular mass is the highest of the five compounds.

Distance Tolerance of Paper from MS Inlet

In most studies utilizing PS-MS, the paper tickets were arranged \sim 3 to 4 mm from the MS inlet³⁴. Nonetheless, in this study, due to a much smaller MS inlet of the BaySpec Continuity mass spectrometer compared to benchtop ones (0.25 mm vs. 0.55 mm)³⁵, a distance of 3 to 4 mm from the paper tip to the inlet did not result in any MS or MS/MS peaks during analysis, while a distance of 1 mm or below was likely to cause discharge. After several trials, the highest signal stability was observed when the paper ticket was positioned \sim 1.5 to 2 mm away from the MS inlet.

3.4.2 Calibration Curves and Detection Limits

Calibration curves were generated from neat standard to determine the LODs for acetyl fentanyl, fentanyl, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and XLR-11 (Figure 3.3). In these calibration curves, the error bars indicated the magnitude of one standard deviation above and below these values to better visualize the fluctuation of the calibrants' signal-to-blank ratios at each concentration. A greater level of signal response variability was observed at higher concentrations, which directly affected the coefficients of determination (R²) of the calibration curves. From these S:B ratios of the precursor ions peak, a rough estimate of the feasible detection limits was provided for each drug compound using Equation 1 (Table 3.3). Six analytes' calibration curves had coefficients of determination (R²) above 0.75, yet clonazolam, heroin, methylone, and XLR-11 had relatively poor calibration curves with their R² values ranging from 0.34 to 0.69.

Overall, the detection limits of ten compounds were in the low ng range, in which LODs of seven drug analytes were from 2 ng to 6 ng. It is noteworthy that the three lowest LODs were of

methamphetamine, acetyl fentanyl, and fentanyl, which were around 2 ng. These results have shown that the method using PSA paper tickets coupled with the BaySpec Continuity MS has great potential for detecting commonly abused, traditional drugs, as well as novel synthetic opioids such as fentanyl analogs. On the other hand, XLR-11, heroin, and methylone were three analytes that had higher LODs, being 5.4 ng, 10.2 ng, and 8.1 ng respectively. Low ion recovery of these analytes led to weaker peaks observed during the analysis, which then required lower detector anode voltage to increase signal intensity. As a result, the highest LOD belonged to heroin since it was more challenging to ionize, trap, and focus compared to other drug compounds. Nonetheless, the LODs of ten drugs were still in low ng range, demonstrating the ability of PSA tickets with portable mass spectrometer to detect and achieve low detection limits for a wide variety of illicit substances.

Table 3.3 M/z ranges of ten compounds used for peak integration in MATLAB and signal-to-blank ratios of six calibrants, along with
their calibration curves' coefficients of determination (R2) and detection limits determined from the curves.

A			n ²	LOD					
Analyles	m/z, range	Cal 1	Cal 2	Cal 3	Cal 4	Cal 5	Cal 6	R	(ng)
		2.4 ng	4.8 ng	9.3 ng	18.9 ng	37.5 ng	75 ng		
Methamphetamine	148.0-152.0	7.5	8.8	18.4	21.0	58.7	106.7	0.793	2
Cocaine	303.0-306.0	2.6	3.8	8.9	9.7	20.8	31.5	0.864	3
Fentanyl	323.0-326.0	5.0	8.7	12.4	28.0	38.6	77.2	0.855	2
		2.7 ng	5.7 ng	11.4 ng	22.5 ng	45 ng	90 ng		
Acetyl Fentanyl	337.0-340.0	2.2	5.7	11.3	25.1	29.5	66.6	0.747	2
Ketamine	238.0-242.0	5.0	4.1	7.2	18.7	27.0	67.9	0.917	3
U-47700	329.0-333.0	3.4	3.4	5.2	12.7	15.7	33.4	0.871	3
		6.6 ng	13.2 ng	26.4 ng	52.5 ng	105 ng	210 ng		
XLR-11	329.0-331.0	7.3	5.7	10.2	15.4	26.2	45.0	0.551	5
Heroin	369.0-372.0	4.2	3.0	4.0	6.5	16.6	24.1	0.689	10
Methylone	206.0-210.0	2.6	3.5	4.3	8.1	17.5	52.4	0.341	8
Clonazolam	352.0-356.0	4.1	6.4	7.0	9.2	18.0	50.1	0.354	6



Figure 3.3 Calibration curves of ten drugs of abuse on portable MS for A) acetyl fentanyl, B) fentanyl, C) clonazolam, D) cocaine, E) heroin, F) ketamine, G) methamphetamine, H) methylone, I) U47700, and J) XLR-11. Data points represent the average response ratio of the triplicate runs. Error bars are ± the standard deviation of these averages.

3.4.3 "Realistic Scenarios" on Surfaces

PSA sampling of drug residues from surfaces followed by PS-MS on the portable mass spectrometer was performed to simulate real-world sample collection. In the first "realistic" scenario in which a cotton t-shirt was contaminated with acetyl fentanyl cut with all-purpose flour, full MS spectra were collected showing acetyl fentanyl's intact molecular ion at m/z 323, its internal standard at m/z 342 (Figure 3.4A). Its characteristic fragment ion detected at m/z 188 in MS/MS mode arises from the N-phenethylpiperidine moiety, a commonly generated ions by other fentanyl analogs^{36,37}.

In the second scenario, in which cocaine was sampled from a piece of cardboard, an intense peak could be found at m/z 304, corresponding to the $[M+H]^+$ ion of cocaine. Peak of cocaine-d3 $(m/z \ 307)$ was also seen in full MS mode but with much lower relative abundance. The identification of cocaine peak was further confirmed by the presence of the fragment ion at m/z 182 in the MS/MS spectrum, arising from the neutral loss of benzoic acid (Figure 3.4B). During the analysis, both of cocaine's precursor ion signal and its fragment ion signal were strong, indicating the ease of detection even after touching the surface multiple times. This led to the next scenario, where the cocaine-contaminated finger was washed thoroughly with soap and water. Although cocaine's signal was weaker with varying amounts of background noise, clear detection of cocaine residues was still obtained with a visible peak of its $[M+H]^+$ ion at m/z 304. Moreover, the presence of cocaine residues was confirmed by an intense fragment ion peak at m/z 182, which could be distinguished from the background noise using MS/MS mode (Figure 3.4C).

In the next experiment, street heroin was clearly detected on the concrete surface. An intense peak of heroin's molecular ion was observed at m/z 370, along with its internal standard at m/z 379, but with much lower relative abundance. Despite the challenge in performing MS/MS analysis of heroin, the presence of heroin residues was confirmed by the fragment ion and the precursor at m/z 268 and m/z 370, respectively (Figure 3.4D).

For the next application, street methamphetamine sample was detected from a rough piece of plywood. In full MS, methamphetamine's molecular ion was seen at m/z 150, right next to its internal standard's peak at m/z 161 in full scan (Figure 3.4E). MS/MS spectrum confirmed the presence of methamphetamine, indicated by the intense peaks of its fragment ions at m/z 91 and 119 with low background noise. Here, the collection substrate was not damaged because the PSA-coated paper is simply dabbed on surface rather than wiping or rubbing.



Figure 3.4 Full MS and MS/MS data for five compounds used in "realistic" scenarios. Insets show the molecular structure and fragmentation pattern for A) acetyl fentanyl on cloth, B) cocaine on cardboard, C) cocaine on washed hand, D) heroin on concrete surface, E) methamphetamine on plywood, and F) XLR-11 on office paper.

In the final application, due to the increase in synthetic cannabinoids smuggling into prisons *via* contaminated mail, XLR-11 was deposited onto office paper to test the feasibility of testing mail nondestructively using the PSA paper spray technique. XLR-11 residues were easily detected, with an intense peak of the molecular ion appearing at m/z 330 and its internal standard at m/z 335 (Figure 3.4F). The presence of XLR-11 was confirmed as indicated by the major product ion at m/z 232 obtained from the precursor ion at m/z 330 in MS/MS spectrum. Cleavage of the C-C bond between carboxamide group and the cycloalkane gave rise to N-fluoropentylindole acylium ion at m/z 232, a characteristic fragment of many other synthetic cannabinoids³⁸.

The data acquired from the "realistic scenario" experiments have demonstrated the robustness and potential of PSA paper tickets to collect street drug sample residues on multiple porous and rough surfaces. In this method, the surfaces were sampled nondestructively, followed by the detection and confirmation of the drug presence through both full scan and MS/MS analysis on a portable MS, even after extreme scenarios such as touching the surfaces multiple times or washing hands thoroughly.

3.5 Conclusions

This work demonstrated a cost-effective, yet efficient method which combined sample collection utilizing the PSA paper sampling technique and paper spray - MS analysis performed directly on the same ticket using the Continuity portable mass spectrometer. Calibration curves were generated for ten different illicit drugs including acetyl fentanyl, fentanyl, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, and XLR-11. The portable MS was able to detect these substances at low nanogram quantities, ranging from 2 to 10 ng. To evaluate this method's applicability in forensics and customs field work, several "realistic" scenario applications were performed. This method was used to detect acetyl fentanyl on cloth, cocaine on cardboard and washed hands, heroin on concrete surface, methamphetamine on plywood, and XLR-11 on office paper. The detection and confirmation of these drug residues on all tested surfaces shows the potential of PSA sampling method coupled with portable mass spectrometer for detecting commonly abused, traditional drugs, as well as novel synthetic opioids such as fentanyl analogs and synthetic cannabinoids. To make this technique more universally available to forensic investigations, robust and scalable sampling devices will need to be developed to be compatible with various miniaturized mass spectrometers.

3.6 References

- Takáts, Z.; Wiseman, J.M.; Gologan, B.; Cooks, R.G., Mass Spectrometry Sampling Under Ambient Conditions with Desorption Electrospray Ionization. *Science* 2004, *306*(5695), 471-473.
- Zaitsu, K., Introduction to Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry. *Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry in Life Sciences;* Elsevier, 2020, 1-32.
- Javanshad, R.; Venter, A.R., Ambient Ionization Mass Spectrometry: Real-Time, Proximal Sample Processing and Ionization. *Analytical Methods* 2017, 9(34), 4896-4907.
- Ouyang, Z.; Cooks, R.G., Miniature Mass Spectrometers. *Annual Review of Analytical Chemistry* 2009, 2, 187-214.
- Shimma, S.; Nagao, H.; Aoki, J.; Takahashi, K.; Miki, S.; Toyoda, M., Miniaturized High-Resolution Time-Of-Flight Mass Spectrometer MULTUM-S II with An Infinite Flight Path. *Analytical chemistry* 2010, 82(20), 8456-8463.
- Malcolm, A.; Wright, S.; Syms, R.R.; Dash, N.; Schwab, M.A.; Finlay, A., Miniature Mass Spectrometer Systems Based on A Micro-Engineered Quadrupole Filter. *Analytical chemistry* 2010, 82(5), 1751-1758.
- Pau, S.; Pai, C.S.; Low, Y.L.; Moxom, J.; Reilly, P.T.A.; Whitten, W.B.; Ramsey, J.M., Microfabricated Quadrupole Ion Trap for Mass Spectrometer Applications. *Physical review letters* 2006, 96(12), 120801.
- 8. Ouyang, Z.; Noll, R.J.; Cooks, R.G., Handheld Miniature Ion Trap Mass Spectrometers 2009.
- Patterson, G.E.; Guymon, A.J.; Riter, L.S.; Everly, M.; Griep-Raming, J.; Laughlin, B.C.; Ouyang, Z.; Cooks, R.G., Miniature Cylindrical Ion Trap Mass Spectrometer. *Analytical chemistry* 2002, 74(24), 6145-6153.
- Gao, W.; Tan, G.; Hong, Y.; Li, M.; Nian, H.; Guo, C.; Huang, Z.; Fu, Z.; Dong, J.; Xu, X.; Cheng, P., Development of Portable Single Photon Ionization Time-Of-Flight Mass Spectrometer Combined with Membrane Inlet. *International Journal of Mass Spectrometry* 2013, *334*, 8-12.
- Satoh, T.; Sato, T.; Tamura, J., Development of A High-Performance MALDI-TOF Mass Spectrometer Utilizing A Spiral Ion Trajectory. *Journal of the American Society for Mass* Spectrometry 2007, 18(7), pp.1318-1323.

- Satoh, T.; Tsuno, H.; Iwanaga, M.; Kammei, Y., The Design and Characteristic Features of A New Time-Of-Flight Mass Spectrometer with A Spiral Ion Trajectory. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2005, *16*(12), 1969-1975.
- Casares, A.; Kholomeev, A.; Wollnik, H., Multipass Time-Of-Flight Mass Spectrometers with High Resolving Powers. *International Journal of Mass Spectrometry* 2001, 206(3), 267-273.
- Wollnik, H.; Przewloka, M., Time-Of-Flight Mass Spectrometers with Multiply Reflected Ion Trajectories. *International journal of mass spectrometry and ion processes* 1990, 96(3), 267-274.
- Ferran, R.J.; Boumsellek, S., High-Pressure Effects in Miniature Arrays of Quadrupole Analyzers for Residual Gas Analysis From 10⁻⁹ To 10⁻² Torr. *Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology A: Vacuum, Surfaces, and Films* 1996, 14(3), 1258-1265.
- Wright, S.; Malcolm, A.; Wright, C.; O'Prey, S.; Crichton, E.; Dash, N.; Moseley, R.W.; Zaczek, W.; Edwards, P.; Fussell, R.J.; Syms, R.R., A Microelectromechanical Systems-Enabled, Miniature Triple Quadrupole Mass Spectrometer. *Analytical chemistry* 2015, *87*(6), 3115-3122.
- Stafford Jr, G.C.; Kelley, P.E.; Syka, J.E.P.; Reynolds, W.E.; Todd, J.F.J., Recent Improvements in And Analytical Applications of Advanced Ion Trap Technology. *International Journal of Mass Spectrometry and Ion Processes* 1984, 60(1), 85-98.
- Riter, L.S.; Peng, Y.; Noll, R.J.; Patterson, G.E.; Aggerholm, T.; Cooks, R.G., Analytical Performance of a Miniature Cylindrical Ion Trap Mass Spectrometer. *Analytical chemistry* 2002, 74(24), 6154-6162.
- Riter, L.S.; Meurer, E.C.; Handberg, E.S.; Laughlin, B.C.; Chen, H.; Patterson, G.E.; Eberlin, M.N.; Cooks, R.G., Ion/Molecule Reactions Performed in a Miniature Cylindrical Ion Trap Mass Spectrometer. *Analyst* 2003, *128*(9), 1112-1118
- 20. Lammert, S.A.; Plass, W.R.; Thompson, C.V.; Wise, M.B., Design, Optimization and Initial Performance of a Toroidal Rf Ion Trap Mass Spectrometer. *International Journal of Mass Spectrometry* 2001, 212(1-3), 25-40.
- Gao, L.; Sugiarto, A.; Harper, J.D.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Design and Characterization of a Multisource Hand-Held Tandem Mass Spectrometer. *Analytical chemistry* 2008, 80(19), 7198-7205.

- Gao, L.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Breaking the Pumping Speed Barrier in Mass Spectrometry: Discontinuous Atmospheric Pressure Interface. *Analytical chemistry* 2008, 80(11), 4026-4032.
- Riter, L.S.; Peng, Y.; Noll, R.J.; Patterson, G.E.; Aggerholm, T.; Cooks, R.G., Analytical Performance of a Miniature Cylindrical Ion Trap Mass Spectrometer. *Analytical chemistry* 2002, 74(24), 6154-6162.
- 24. Yang, M.; Kim, T.Y.; Hwang, H.C.; Yi, S.K.; Kim, D.H., Development of a Palm Portable Mass Spectrometer. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2008, 19(10), 1442-1448.
- 25. Song, Y.; Wu, G.; Song, Q.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z.; Plass, W.R., Novel Linear Ion Trap Mass Analyzer Composed of Four Planar Electrodes. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2006, 17(4), 631-639.
- 26. Brown, H.; Oktem, B.; Windom, A.; Doroshenko, V.; Evans-Nguyen, K. Direct Analysis in Real Time (DART) and a Portable Mass Spectrometer for Rapid Identification of Common and Designer Drugs On-Site. *Forensic Chem.* **2016**, *1*, 66–73.
- Keil, A.; Talaty, N.; Janfelt, C.; Noll, R.J.; Gao, L.; Ouyang, Z.; Cooks, R.G. Ambient Mass Spectrometry with A Handheld Mass Spectrometer at High Pressure. *Anal. Chem.* 2007, *79*, 7734–7739.
- Lawton, Z.E.; Traub, A.; Fatigante, W.L.; Mancias, J.; O'Leary, A.E.; Hall, S.E.; Wieland, J.R.; Oberacher, H.; Gizzi, M.C.; Mulligan, C.C. Analytical validation of a portable mass spectrometer featuring interchangeable, ambient ionization sources for high throughput forensic evidence screening. *J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom.* 2017, 28, 1048–1059.
- 29. Pavlovich, M.J.; Musselman, B.; Hall, A.B. Direct analysis in real time—Mass spectrometry (DART-MS) in forensic and security applications. *Mass Spectrom. Rev.* **2018**, 37, 171–181.
- 30. Fedick, P.W.; Pu, F.; Morato, N.M.; Cooks, R.G., Identification and Confirmation of Fentanyls on Paper Using Portable Surface Enhanced Raman Spectroscopy and Paper Spray Ionization Mass Spectrometry. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2020, *31*(3), 735-741.
- 31. Ma, Q.; Bai, H.; Li, W.; Wang, C.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Rapid analysis of synthetic cannabinoids using a miniature mass spectrometer with ambient ionization capability. *Talanta* 2015, 142, 190-196
- Zhang, Z.; Xu, W.; Manicke, N.E.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Silica Coated Paper Substrate for Paper-Spray Analysis of Therapeutic Drugs in Dried Blood Spots. *Analytical chemistry* 2012, 84(2), 931-938.
- 33. Kelly, R.T.; Tolmachev, A.V.; Page, J.S.; Tang, K.; Smith, R.D., The ion funnel: theory, implementations, and applications. *Mass spectrometry reviews* **2010**, *29*(2), 294-312.
- Liu, J.; Wang, H.; Manicke, N. E.; Lin, J.-M.; Cooks, R. G.; Ouyang, Z., Development, Characterization, and Application of Paper Spray Ionization. *Anal. Chem.* 2010, 82(6), 2463-2471.
- 35. LTQ Series Hardware Manual; Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., 2015.
- 36. Kennedy, J. H.; Palaty, J.; Gill, C. G.; Wiseman, J. M., Rapid Analysis of Fentanyls and Other Novel Psychoactive Substances in Substance Use Disorder Patient Urine Using Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry* 2018, 32 (15), 1280-1286.
- Armenian, P.; Vo, K. T.; Barr-Walker, J.; Lynch, K. L., Fentanyl, Fentanyl Analogs and Novel Synthetic Opioids: A Comprehensive Review. *Neuropharmacology* 2018, *134*, 121-132.
- 38. Gandhi, A.S.; Wohlfarth, A.; Zhu, M.; Pang, S.; Castaneto, M.; Scheidweiler, K.B.; Huestis, M.A., High-Resolution Mass Spectrometric Metabolite Profiling of A Novel Synthetic Designer Drug, N-(adamantan-1-yl)-1-(5-fluoropentyl)-1H-indole-3-carboxamide (STS-135), Using Cryopreserved Human Hepatocytes and Assessment of Metabolic Stability with Human Liver Microsomes. *Drug testing and analysis* 2015, 7(3), 187-198.

CHAPTER 4. DEVELOPING SNAP-IN SOLID-PHASE-EXTRACTION CARTRIDGE FOR AUTOMATED SYSTEM

4.1 Abstract

Paper spray mass spectrometry is one of a few methods that allows rapid analysis with high quantitative accuracy and precision at low concentration. In previous research, paper spray with integrated solid-phase extraction (SPE) has shown improvement in sensitivity. However, the integrated format has several limitations, including difficulties in transporting the entire cartridge and requirement for a new cartridge just for the SPE. Therefore, this study shows a major improvement in the cartridge design, in which a snap-in SPE, being compatible with the existing Velox system, is utilized in the paper spray mass spectrometry assay. The snap-in SPE outperforms previous approach due to greater flexibility in preconcentration and volume control device, as well as the efficiency during on-site sample collection and transportation. Recovery, quantitative performance, and detection limits were examined for 11 drugs: Acetyl Fentanyl, fentanyl, cocaine, clonazolam, methamphetamine, methylone, heroin, XLR-11, AB-CHMINACA, U-47700, and 25I-NBOMe. Calibration curves were generated, leading to the detection limits of 11 compounds being in low nanogram per milliliter range, some at even sub-nanogram level. These results demonstrated the potential of the novel sampling device with snap-in SPE column for ease of sample collection, and at the same time for detection limits improvement.

4.2 Introduction

Designer drugs, or new psychoactive substances (NPS), have emerged as a major problem all over the world. With no legitimate industrial or medical use, the misuse and abuse of these illicit drugs have contributed to increase in the number of deaths by overdose¹. Designer drugs are structural or functional analogs of controlled substances that have been illicitly produced to imitate the pharmacological effects of the traditional drugs¹. Examples of these include synthetic phenethylamines, such as synthetic cathinone or other synthetic hallucinogens, and synthetic cannabinoids, which can be found in herbal incense products or in liquid form¹. Opioid overdoses, especially from fentanyl and its analogs, also contribute to a majority of deaths^{2,3}. These fentanyl analogs can have potencies ranging over several orders of magnitude, from less potent to 200 times more than fentanyl, making it harder to control the dosage^{4,5}. With the dosage being poorly controlled and side effects being rarely studied, these synthetic drugs pose a serious threat to the health of people who use drugs⁵.

Paper spray – mass spectrometry (PS-MS) is a fast, cheap and simple method for illicit drug screening as well as therapeutic drug monitoring⁶⁻⁸. Sample analysis by PS-MS is performed by spotting a liquid sample onto a triangular-shaped paper substrate, followed by the addition of a spray solvent to extract the analytes and addition of high voltage to generate a plume of charged droplets. Earlier applications of PS-MS in clinical chemistry and forensic toxicology involved detecting and quantifying drugs and drug metabolites directly from dried biofluids⁶⁻⁸. However, in some cases, its sensitivity and specificity can be poor due to matrix effects from the biofluid samples⁹. In particular, detection limits of analytes poorly ionized or extracted are significantly higher than hydrophobic and basic analytes¹⁰. Hence, PS-MS is sometimes coupled with different sample extraction methods, such as liquid-liquid extraction using hydrophobic layer on paper substrate¹¹ and solid phase extraction on a cartridge in order to achieve lower detection limits¹². In previous research, a paper spray mass spectrometry cartridge with integrated solid-phase extraction (SPE) was developed, allowing extraction of target molecules and removal of selective interference to overcome matric effects¹¹. Overall, paper spray with integrated SPE had less ionization suppression and higher recovery compared to direct paper spray for the tested drugs¹². Compared to direct paper spray analysis of dried plasma spots, the integrated solid phase extraction enhanced PS-MS analysis by lowering the detection limits significantly by up to a factor of 70 for some drugs¹². Unfortunately, the integrated format still has several limitations, including requirement for a new cartridge design just for the SPE materials, difficulties in transportation of the cartridge itself, and the risk of paper tip contamination or damage during shipping¹². This leads to further development of a conceptual cartridge design for a snap-in SPE column that is compatible with Velox 360 PaperSpray automated system (Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1 A) Exploded view of the snap-in SPE column and sampling device, B) SPE column inside paper spray cartridge, and C) Velox 360 PaperSpray Automated system.

Due to the small size of the snap-in SPE to fit into the Velox paper spray cartridge, a sampling device was designed to hold the column during sample loading and an adsorbent waste pad beneath it to collect biofluid waste (Figure 4.1A). The column has a funnel shape solvent inlet in order to hold the fluid sample as well as spray solvent during the PS-MS analysis. After the sample is loaded and allowed to wick through the SPE material, the column is removed from the sampling device and placed into a Velox paper spray cartridge, and the waste pad is disposed (Figure 4.1B).

The Velox cartridge containing the SPE column with precut paper ticket is then be positioned in front of the MS inlet for analysis. With this design, the column can be more easily transferred, the paper tickets will not be contaminated or damaged during the process, and the assay can be performed using an automated system.

This work evaluates the functionality of the new snap-in SPE column using human blood plasma. Testing is done on 14 drug compounds: 25I-NBOMe, AB-CHMINACA, acetyl fentanyl, carfentanil, fentanyl, remifentanil, clonazolam, cocaine, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, U-47700, XLR-11. Detection limits and calibration curves were also determined and graphed for these compounds.

4.3 Methods

4.3.1 Materials

Analytes and their deuterated internal standard (ISTD), except acetyl fentanyl, XLR-11 and its d5, were purchased from Cerilliant (Round Rock, TX, USA). Acetyl fentanyl, XLR-11 and XLR-11 d5 were obtained from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI, USA). Pooled human plasma came from Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA) and stored at -20 °C. High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) grade solutions of acetonitrile, formic acid, and methanol were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Whatman grade 31 ET was purchased from GE Healthcare Life Sciences (Pittsburgh, PA, USA) and Strata-XL SPE tubes were obtained from Phenomenex (Torrance, CA, USA). Polypropylene (PP) filament was from Verbatim (Chiyoda, Tokyo, Japan).

4.3.2 Making Sampling Devices and Snap-In SPE Columns

The sampling devices and snap-in SPE columns were modeled in Sketchup and 3D printed using a polypropylene filament on an Ultimaker 2+ extended (Geldermalsen, Gelderland, Netherlands). Inside the sampling devices, 31ET chromatography paper was used as the waste pad. For the column, Strata X as the SPE material was packed between a 3.0 mm Whatman ET 31 paper punch on top and a 3.0 mm nylon punch on the bottom.

4.3.3 Preparation of Working Solutions and Calibrators

Using the powdered acetyl fentanyl drug standard, acetyl fentanyl stock solution was prepared in methanol (1 mg/mL). The concentration of 25I-NBOMe, AB-CHMINACA, clonazolam, cocaine, fentanyl, heroin, ketamine, methamphetamine, methylone, and U-47700 standard solutions were 1 mg/mL, while the concentration of carfentanil, remifentanil, and XLR-11 were 100 μ g/mL. Limits of detection (LODs) in plasma were evaluated by analyzing calibration curves with SPE extraction. Five working calibration solutions were prepared by diluting the stock standards in acetonitrile with 0.1% (v/v) formic acid to 40, 200, 800, 2000, and 8000 ng/mL. An internal standard solution (ISTD) was prepared from the internal standard stock solutions and 10 μ L of the ISTD solution into 965 μ L of blank plasma so that the final concentrations of the plasma calibrators were 1, 5, 20, 50, 200 ng/mL. Five measurements were made at each concentration as well as eight blank measurements. 50 μ L of plasma spiked with drug solution and the ISTDs was pipetted onto the SPE column for extraction and allowed to dry overnight. After drying, the SPE columns were removed from the sampling devices and inserted into the Velox paper spray cartridges for analysis.

4.3.4 Paper Spray Analysis and Data Processing

Mass spectral data was acquired using a Q Exactive Orbitrap mass spectrometer (ThermoFisher Scientific Inc., San Jose, CA, USA). Velox paper spray cartridge with a paper ticket below the snap-in SPE column was placed in front of the inlet. A total volume of 65 μ L spray solvent (acetonitrile with 0.1% formic acid) was added dropwise into the SPE column, providing sufficient time for the solvent to wick through the column and to the tip of the paper. Spray voltage was applied for a period of 1.5 min, providing MS/MS data in PRM mode. The spray voltage was set to +4.0 kV for all drugs of abuse spanning a typical scan range of 80-500 *m/z*. The m/z resolution was set at 35,000, which lies in the middle of the range offered by the instrument. Capillary temperature was 300 °C. All collision-induced dissociation (CID) values are listed in Table 4.1.

Data analysis was performed using Tracefinder v. 3.3 software (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Ten analytes and six internal standards with their fragment ions' peaks were integrated for the quantification of the drug residues. From that, calibration curves of ten compounds were graphed by plotting the response ratio of the analyte to its internal standard. The response ratio was calculated from the area-under-the curve (AUC) of selected fragment ions in MS/MS mode. Calibration curves were fitted to a straight line using the 1/x weighted least squares. With this approach, more weight is given to lower concentrations on the curve to counteract the greater absolute variance in the response ratio at high concentrations. Finally, limits of detection (LOD) of ten drug compounds were calculated using equation 1:

$$LOD = 3 \times SE/m \tag{1},$$

in which SE was the standard error of the intercept, and m was the calibration curve's slope.

Analytes	Chemical Formula	Precursor m/z	Fragment m/z*	CID (eV)	R ²	LOD (ng/mL)
25I-NBOMe	C ₁₈ H ₂₂ INO ₃	428.07	121.06 91.05	30	0.992	2
AB-CHMINACA	C ₂₀ H ₂₈ N ₄ O ₂	357.23	259.14 241.13	40	0.963	4
Acetyl fentanyl	$C_{21}H_{26}N_2O$	323.20	188.14 105.08	45	0.998	0.8
Carfentanil	$C_{24}H_{30}N_2O_3$	395.23	335.2 113.06	30	0.998	0.5
Clonazolam	C ₁₇ H ₁₂ CIN ₅ O ₂	354.07	308.08 326.00	50	0.957	1
Cocaine	$C_{17}H_{21}NO_4$	304.15	182.12 150.00	35	0.997	0.5
Fentanyl	$C_{22}H_{28}N_2O$	337.20	188.17 105.00	40	0.995	0.2
Heroin	C ₂₁ H ₂₃ NO ₅	370.16	328.08 211.08	45	0.981	4
Ketamine	C ₁₃ H ₁₆ CINO	238.10	220.08 179.00	45	0.981	3
Methamphetamine	C ₁₀ H ₁₅ N	150.13	119.00 91.00	45	0.966	0.2
Methylone	C ₁₁ H ₁₃ NO ₃	208.10	190.08 160.00	20	0.969	4
Remifentanil	$C_{20}H_{28}N_2O_5$	377.21	345.18 317.18	30	0.997	1
U-47700	C ₁₆ H ₂₂ Cl ₂ N ₂ O	329.11	284.00 203.58	30	0.997	0.1
XLR-11	C ₂₁ H ₂₈ FNO	330.22	232.11 125.00	50	0.947	0.1

Table 4.1 Data for drug compounds and their calibration curves.

* Bold items indicate the quantifier ion for each analyte.

4.4 **Results and Discussion**

4.4.1 Limits of Detection Using Snap-In SPE Column

Because no chromatography is performed in paper spray, the term chronogram is used here rather than chromatogram. An example of a total ion chronogram of spiked plasma acquired using the described instrument method is shown in Figure 4.2A. A full cycle of the inclusion list, encompassing all targeted compounds, was completed within ~1 min. Zero-intensity scan was at the beginning and the end of the scan, which was obtained by turning off the volage, to perform automatic peak integration through the TraceFinder software later. The MS/MS spectrum of acetyl fentanyl (collision induced dissociation of m/z 323) is shown in Figure 4.2B, showing the generation of the quantifier ion at m/z 188.



Figure 4.2 A) Extracted ion chronogram and B) MS/MS spectrum of acetyl fentanyl in spiked plasma.

Fourteen compounds were successfully quantitated, and their five-point calibration curves are shown in Figure 4.2. The correlation coefficient (R²) for each calibration curve was 0.95 and above, indicating good linearity. The detection limits (Table 4.1) are below the concentration normally encountered in forensic toxicology¹³⁻¹⁵. Among 14 drug compounds, AB-CHMINACA, clonazolam, and XLR-11 showed larger variation in signal response, especially at higher concentration, leading to lower R² values. At the same time, AB-CHMINACA, heroin, and methylone stood out as having much higher LODs compared to other 10 drugs, all at 4 ng/mL. Eight other compounds, including fentanyl analogs, synthetic cannabinoid and opioid, could be

detected at sub-ng range. These results indicate the potential of the new snap-in SPE column in performing quantitative analysis of illicit drugs in plasma using Velox automated system.



Figure 4.3 Calibration curves of 14 drugs of abuse. Data points represent the average response ratio of the triplicate runs. Error bars are \pm the standard deviation of these averages.



Figure 4.3 Continued

4.4.2 Future Works

Further Snap-In SPE Column Development

Future efforts should focus on improving the snap-in SPE column in order to hold more SPE material, which eventually leads to more sample for analysis. More importantly, new paper spray tip shape will be developed to be smaller in size with less paper behind the sample. This way, sample will easily wick to the tip of the paper *via* capillary action and not to the back of the cartridge. As a result, the sensitivity of this method can be improved significantly.

4.5 Conclusions

A new snap-in SPE column and sampling device were developed to be compatible with Velox automated system. Here, the SPE column can be more easily transferred, and the assay can be performed using an automated system by removing the SPE column from the sampling device and inserting into Velox paper spray cartridge. Quantitative analysis was carried out by generating calibration curves for fourteen drug compounds. All drug compounds showed good linearity when an internal standard was spiked into the sample. Detection limits were also calculated based on the calibration curves, yielding most LODs in the sub-ng/mL level. Indeed, this work showed an improvement in the paper spray cartridge with integrated SPE, allowing the use of an "all-in-one" sampling device on an automated system. Future work will focus on further developing the snap-in SPE column to hold more SPE materials and sample, as well as to have smaller paper spray ticket for higher sensitivity.

4.6 References

- 1. Designer Drugs; U.S Department of Justice Drug Enforcement Administration: 2017.
- 2. 2017 National Drug Threat Assessment; U.S. Department of Justice Drug Enforcement Administration: 2017.
- White House Commission on Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis Interim Report;
 2017.
- Suzuki, J.; El-Haddad, S., A review: Fentanyl and Non-pharmaceutical Fentanyls. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 2017, 171, 107-116.
- 5. Synthetic Opioid Overdose Data; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: 2020.
- Liu, J.; Wang, H.; Manicke, N.E.; Lin, J.M.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Development, Characterization, and Application of Paper Spray Ionization. *Analytical chemistry* 2010, 82(6), 2463-2471.
- Shi, R.Z.; El Taher, M.; Manicke, N.E.; Faix, J.D., Rapid Measurement of Tacrolimus in Whole Blood by Paper Spray-Tandem Mass Spectrometry (PS-MS/MS). *Clinica Chimica Acta* 2015, 441, 99-104.
- Espy, R.D.; Teunissen, S.F.; Manicke, N.E.; Ren, Y.; Ouyang, Z.; van Asten, A.; Cooks, R.G., Paper Spray and Extraction Spray Mass Spectrometry for The Direct and Simultaneous Quantification of Eight Drugs of Abuse in Whole Blood. *Analytical chemistry* 2014, 86(15), 7712-7718.
- 9. Manicke, N. E.; Bills, B. J.; Zhang, C., Analysis of Biofluids by Paper Spray MS: Advances and Challenges. *Bioanalysis* **2016**, *8* (6), 589-606.
- Manicke, N.E.; Abu-Rabie, P.; Spooner, N.; Ouyang, Z.; Cooks, R.G., Quantitative Analysis of Therapeutic Drugs in Dried Blood Spot Samples by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry: An Avenue to Therapeutic Drug Monitoring. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2011, 22(9), 1501-1507.
- Damon, D.E.; Davis, K.M.; Moreira, C.R.; Capone, P.; Cruttenden, R.; Badu-Tawiah, A.K., Direct Biofluid Analysis Using Hydrophobic Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Analytical chemistry* 2016, 88(3), 1878-1884.
- Zhang, C.; Manicke, N.E., Development of A Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry Cartridge with Integrated Solid Phase Extraction for Bioanalysis. *Analytical chemistry* 2015, 87(12), 6212-6219.

- McKenna, J.; Jett, R.; Shanks, K.; Manicke, N.E., Toxicological Drug Screening Using Paper Spray High-Resolution Tandem Mass Spectrometry (HR-MS/MS). *Journal of analytical toxicology* 2018, 42(5), 300-310.
- 14. Shanks, K.G.; Sozio, T.; Behonick, G.S., Fatal Intoxications with 25B-NBOMe and 25I-NBOMe in Indiana during 2014. *Journal of analytical toxicology* **2015**, *39*(8), 602-606.
- 15. Armenian, P.; Olson, A.; Anaya, A.; Kurtz, A.; Ruegner, R.; Gerona, R.R., Fentanyl and A Novel Synthetic Opioid U-47700 Masquerading as Street "Norco" in Central California: A Case Report. *Annals of emergency medicine* **2017**, *69*(1), 87-90.

CHAPTER 5. OVERALL CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

5.1 Overall Conclusions

Paper spray – mass spectrometry (PS-MS) has garnered attention in the analytical community due to its simplicity, versatility, cost effectiveness, and more importantly, sensitivity. Mechanistically, solid or liquid sample is spotted to the front of a triangular paper tip, followed by a suitable solvent applied to wet the paper from the rear in order to extract analytes of interest. Subsequently, the analysis is initiated by applying a high voltage, either positive or negative, to the paper that leads to the production of charged ions. In addition to simple procedure described above, the ability to analyze a wide range of molecules has opened the door for the analysis of drugs and metabolites, explosives, and proteins in biofluids^{1,2}, environment³, forensic⁴, and food safety⁵ using PS-MS.

On the other hand, the ionization event and signal stability can be affected by various factors, such as paper type, treatment and shape, sample-to-paper ratio, the angle of the paper spray tip, distance between the paper tip and the mass spectrometer inlet, as well as solvent used^{6,7}. As a result, lots of research has been done to investigate and optimize these parameters for further enhancement of signal stability and detection limits, which are summarized elsewhere⁸. In this work, different sampling devices were investigated for the qualification and quantification of illicit drugs using PS-MS to improve sensitivity and detection limits. In chapter 2 and 3, a novel sampling tool was investigated for paper spray mass spectrometry. A commercially produced paper coated with pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA) was used as both sampling tool and paper substrate for the PS-MS analysis. Chapter 3 demonstrated the use of PSA paper on a benchtop mass spectrometer to collect and detect ten illicit drugs on common surfaces such as asphalt, cloth, concrete, glass, and aluminum. Detection limits of ten compounds were also determined to be at ng quantities. More importantly, by showing higher signal response and S:B ratios compared to non-adhesive paper as well as no significant difference between different dabbing scenarios, PSA paper has proved its robustness and efficiency in drug residue collection. To bring this approach closer to drug screening in the field, PSA paper was coupled with a portable mass spectrometer for "realistic" scenario applications in chapter 4. Acetyl fentanyl, cocaine, heroin, methamphetamine, and XLR-11 were successfully detected and confirmed on cloth, cardboard and washed hand, concrete

surface, plywood, and office paper, respectively. These results signify the potential of PSA sampling method in detecting commonly abused drugs as well as novel synthetic opioids and synthetic cannabinoids on surfaces for security and border control purposes. In other words, with further development, these novel sampling tools can certainly be ideal alternatives to other traditionally used technique for drug screening.

Finally, in another project in chapter 4, a combination of new snap-in SPE column and sampling device was developed to be more easily transferred, and to allow the use of an automated system by removing the SPE column from the sampling device and inserting into Velox paper spray cartridge. Fourteen drug compounds from different drug classes, including fentanyl analogs to synthetic cannabinoids, were spiked into drug-free plasma for PS-MS quantitative analysis. Calibration curves of fourteen compounds showed good linearity with R² values of 0.95 and above. At the same time, detection limits of the analytes determined from their calibration curves were all below 5 ng/mL, eight of them were even at sub-ng/mL range. These results indicated the ability to detect trace amounts of drugs in plasma using the snap-in SPE column with Velox automated system.

5.2 Future Directions

5.2.1 PSA Sampling

Interference Study

Because the adhesive is non-selective, there is risk that large amounts of surface detritus or cutting agents can interfere with sample collection. As a result, an interference study is needed to investigate the matrix effects of different interferents on analyte signal response.

In preliminary experiments, three sugars were used as interferents to simulate cutting agents (3% w/v), including inositol, lactose, and mannitol, while the surfaces being tested were cloth, glass, and aluminum. The result shows that these interferents do not hinder the sample collection and identification or lead to a loss of signal during ionization (Figure 5.1). Among a total of 30 cases being investigated, no significant difference in analyte detection was observed in 27/30 cases (p > 0.05). Interferent only significantly decreased drug collection in 1/30 case, while enhanced drug collection in 2/30 cases. Signal response of all ten compounds tend to decrease on glass surface yet increase on aluminum surface. On the other hand, signal response of all compounds on

porous surface like cloth was not affected by the present of the interferents. This could be due to the treatments on these surfaces, as well as the interaction between the compounds, interferent, and surface structure. These preliminary data demonstrated the low impact of matrix interferences on the PSA paper collection despite the interferences being $1000 \times$ higher in amount (by mass) than the drug target.



Figure 5.1 Factor change in the peaks' area-under-curve (AUC) of ten compounds on three surfaces. *Drug compounds with asterisks have a significant difference in AUC compared to samples without interferents (p < 0.05).

Other than sugars, interference from the surfaces such as dust and liquid droplets should also be investigated since these interferences can hinder the functionality of the adhesive materials during sample collection. In addition, structural analogs need to be taken into consideration to help inform data interpretation, as well as produce accurate results. Potential interferences can arise from isomeric or isotopic parent ion overlap between drug compounds having common fragment ions. For example, isopropylbenzylamine, a legal industrial isomer commonly used to dilute methamphetamine, exhibits the same chemical formula and molar mass as methamphetamine⁹. Because these two compounds share fragment ions at m/z 91 and m/z 150, signal response or area under the curves of the product ions during MS/MS analysis can be much higher, leading to false positive results⁹. With that in mind, a list of cutting agents will be determined and investigated further, naming phenacetin, nicotinamide, ephedrine, paracetamol, caffeine, phenolphthalein, piracetam, nicotinamide, and starch.

Recovery Study

The interaction between the PSA paper substrate and compounds of interest will be determined in a recovery study. Recovery refers to the percentage of the analyte that is extracted from the matrix, in this case, the PSA paper itself. Here, the study can be done by spotting a drug mixture on the PSA paper in the amount of either 225 ng (level 1) or 450 ng (level 2), followed by mass spectrometry analysis. After running PS – MS, five replicates at each level will be extracted offline in methanol solution containing internal standard using a sonicator. A calibration curve of concentration (100 ppb to 2500 ppb) versus analyte/internal standard ratio will be prepared to determine the amount of drug residues remained on the PSA ticket after the first PS – MS analysis.

5.2.2 Snap-In SPE Column

Improvement of 3D Printed SPE Columns and Paper Tickets/Waste Pad

The snap-in SPE column will be further improved to hold more SPE materials by making the column wider and the funnel deeper to hold more fluid sample and spray solvent. Figure 5.2 shows 3D design of the new column with wider and deeper funnel, with the column width increases from 2.5 mm to 3.5 mm. More importantly, as polypropylene (PP) often has warping properties and poor layering adhesion upon cooling, this filament makes it challenging to 3D print. To improve the quality of the 3D printed SPE column, other filaments that are also organic-solvent friendly yet easier to 3D print such as PP GF30 and PAHT CF15 can be used as substitute for PP filament¹⁰. In particular, PP GF30 is a composite filament filled with 30% glass fiber for chemically and environmentally resistant that is easier to 3D print with than other PP filaments thanks to the enhanced interlayer adhesion^{11,12}. PAHT CF15 is also 15% carbon fiber reinforced thus stiffer, being suitable for 3D printing of demanding applications¹³.



Figure 5.2 3D design of new snap-in SPE column to hold more SPE materials.

At the same time, the method's sensitivity can be improved by using paper ticket with smaller size (by 50%), while different types of Whatman filter paper used as waste pad will be tested to help shorten the extraction time. For example, Whatman Grade 1 and 4 Qualitative Filter papers are standard grade, medium to high-flow rate filter papers used for fast filtration¹³. This way, plasma sample can wick through the SPE column and elute faster on the waste pad underneath, allowing more rapid extraction and larger sample volume for analysis.

Although studies have shown that PS – MS can be an alternative to chromatography-based methods in analytical laboratories for traditional xenobiotic and biomolecule analysis, it cannot analyze compounds that require chiral separation or comprehensively analyze a broad range of chemicals with high sensitivity¹⁴. With the aim of sensitivity improvement, paper substrate used as paper spray tickets in this study can go under further treatments like silanization and glass-fiber enforcement, combined with the use of different spray solvents or solvent mixtures. These modifications have been shown to aid the ion recovery and ionization, improving the signal-to-blank ratios of different drug classes during biofluid analysis as a whole¹⁵.

In short, PS – MS has become a popular and widely used ambient ionization technique thanks to its simplicity, rapidity, and versatility. Yet, substantial work is still needed to improve this technique's sensitivity and standardization among laboratories, bringing it closer to clinical works from research applications. In addition, the combination of PS with portable/miniaturized mass spectrometers still needs to undergo significant forensic and clinical studies to validate its overall robustness and evaluate its practicality in different settings.

5.3 References

- Manicke, N.E.; Abu-Rabie, P.; Spooner, N.; Ouyang, Z.; Cooks, R.G., Quantitative Analysis of Therapeutic Drugs in Dried Blood Spot Samples by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry: An Avenue to Therapeutic Drug Monitoring. *Journal of the American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2011, 22(9), 1501-1507.
- McKenna, J.; Dhummakupt, E.S. Connell, T.; Demond, P.S.; Miller, D.B.; Nilles, J.M.; Manicke, N.E.; Glaros, T., Detection of Chemical Warfare Agent Simulants and Hydrolysis Products in Biological Samples by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Analyst* 2017, *142*(9), 1442-1451.
- Wichert, W.R.; Dhummakupt, E.S.; Zhang, C.; Mach, P.M.; Bernhards, R.C.; Glaros, T.; Manicke, N.E., Detection of Protein Toxin Simulants from Contaminated Surfaces by Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. *Journal of The American Society for Mass Spectrometry* 2019, 30(8), 1406-1415.
- Costa, C.; van Es, E.M.; Sears, P.; Bunch, J.; Palitsin, V.; Mosegaard, K.; Bailey, M.J., Exploring Rapid, Sensitive and Reliable Detection of Trace Explosives Using Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry (PS-MS). *Propellants, Explosives, Pyrotechnics* 2019, 44(8), 1021-1027.
- 5. Zhang, Z.; Cooks, R.G.; Ouyang, Z., Paper Spray: A Simple and Efficient Means of Analysis of Different Contaminants in Foodstuffs. *Analyst* **2012**, *137*(11), 2556-2558.
- Kim, D.; Lee, J.; Kim, B.; Kim, S., Optimization and Application of Paper-Based Spray Ionization Mass Spectrometry for Analysis of Natural Organic Matter. *Analytical chemistry* 2018, 90(20), 12027-12034.
- Skaggs, C.; Kirkpatrick, L.; Wichert, W.R.; Skaggs, N.; Manicke, N.E., A Statistical Approach to Optimizing Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry Parameters. *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry* 2020, 34(7), e8601.
- McBride, E.M.; Mach, P.M.; Dhummakupt, E.S.; Dowling, S.; Carmany, D.O.; Demond, P.S.; Rizzo, G.; Manicke, N.E.; Glaros, T., Paper Spray Ionization: Applications and Perspectives. *TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry* 2019, *118*, 722-730.
- Kim, J.; Sim, Y.E.; Kim, J.Y., Development and validation of a qualitative GC-MS method for methamphetamine and amphetamine in human urine using aqueous-phase ethyl chloroformate derivatization. *Analytical Science and Technology* 2020, 33(1), 23-32.

- 10. BCN3D Technologies. *The ultimate 3D printing materials corrosion test.* https://www.bcn3d.com/3d-printing-materials-corrosion-test/ (accessed 15 July 2021).
- 11. BCN3D Technologies. *PP GF30 Filaments*. <u>https://www.bcn3d.com/product/pp-gf30-bcn3d-filaments/</u> (accessed 15 July 2021).
- 12. Parandoush, P.; Zhou, C.; Lin, D., 3D printing of ultrahigh strength continuous carbon fiber composites. *Advanced Engineering Materials* **2019**, *21*(2), 1800622.
- 13. BCN3D Technologies. *PAHT CF15 Filaments*. <u>https://www.bcn3d.com/product/paht-cf15-bcn3d-filaments/</u> (accessed 15 July 2021).
- 14. Chiang, S.; Zhang, W.; Ouyang, Z., Paper spray ionization mass spectrometry: recent advances and clinical applications. *Expert review of proteomics* **2018**, *15*(10), 781-789.
- Ren, Y.; Wang, H.; Liu, J.; Zhang, Z.; McLuckey, M.N.; Ouyang, Z., Analysis of biological samples using paper spray mass spectrometry: an investigation of impacts by the substrates, solvents and elution methods. *Chromatographia* 2013, *76*(19-20), 1339-1346.

VITA

Chau Bao Nguyen

Education

MS, Indiana University- Purdue University at Indianapolis August 2019 – August 2021 Forensic and Investigative Sciences

Bachelor of Science, Western Kentucky University August 2013 – December 2017 Double Major: Chemistry, Biology

Professional Experience

Sherwin-Williams/ Valspar, Lab Technician, March - July 2018

Conference Presentations

Regioselective Ortho-Halogenation of Aryls via Ortho-Lithiation. Poster Presentation at NSF EPSCoR Super Collider Conference in Kentucky. 2018.

Velox Sample Cartridge with Snap-in Solid Phase Extraction Column for Paper Spray Mass Spectrometry. Poster Presentation at American Society of Mass Spectrometry Annual Conference. Online. 2020.

Paper Spray - Mass Spectrometry: Investigation of Sampling Device for Illicit Drugs Detection and Quantification. Poster Presentation at Beyond Boundaries – Indiana Academies Symposium/ Think Like a Molecule – ACS Indiana. Online. 2021.